University of Northern Iowa

UNI ScholarWorks

Dissertations and Theses @ UNI

Student Work

2015

Different levels of negative emotions and their impact on prosocial behavior

Tsamchoe Dolma University of Northern Iowa

Let us know how access to this document benefits you

Copyright ©2015 Tsamchoe Dolma

Follow this and additional works at: https://scholarworks.uni.edu/etd



Part of the Applied Behavior Analysis Commons, and the Cognitive Psychology Commons

Recommended Citation

Dolma, Tsamchoe, "Different levels of negative emotions and their impact on prosocial behavior" (2015). Dissertations and Theses @ UNI. 170.

https://scholarworks.uni.edu/etd/170

This Open Access Thesis is brought to you for free and open access by the Student Work at UNI ScholarWorks. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dissertations and Theses @ UNI by an authorized administrator of UNI ScholarWorks. For more information, please contact scholarworks@uni.edu.

Copyright by

TSAMCHOE DOLMA

2015

All Rights Reserved

DIFFERENT LEVELS OF NEGATIVE EMOTIONS AND THEIR IMPACT ON PROSOCIAL BEHAVIOR

An Abstract of a Thesis

Submitted

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Arts

Tsamchoe Dolma

University of Northern Iowa

July, 2015

ABSTRACT

In this fast and competitive world, people are becoming less likely to help others. According to the Bureau of Labor Statistics (2014), the volunteerism rate reached the lowest point in 2013 since 2002. This decrease in prosocial behavior makes the study of prosocial behavior important, especially with the increasing numbers of charitable organizations and their competition to attract more donors and volunteers. Public service advertisements (PSA) are used as a common medium to garner help and support, and many of them use emotional appeals to enhance persuasion. The literature on persuasion shows that emotions have persuasive power to change people's behavior. For example, participants induced with negative emotions are more careful and detailed as compared to those who are induced with positive emotions (Bohner, Crow, Erb, & Schwarz, 1992). Negative emotions can also increase helping behavior. The negative state relief model (Cialdini, Darby, & Vincent, 1973) states that people help in order to alleviate the discomfort caused by negative emotions. For example, guilty participants donate more blood and report a significant reduction in their guilty feeling after the donation (O'Malley & Andrews, 1983).

In this study, I expanded on Bagozzi and Moore (1994) to test whether different levels of negative emotions influence empathy and prosocial behavior differently. I also tested whether cognitive reappraisal moderated the relationship between negative emotions and prosocial behavior. Participants (N=163) recruited from mTurk completed measures of cognitive reappraisal and social desirability and viewed one of three images (i.e., image of a young girl photoshopped to have no bruises, a few bruises, or many

bruises) with a message to support anti-child abuse efforts. Participants self-reported the negative emotions the advertisement made them feel. They also completed an empathy measure and indicated how willing they would be to help the child abuse cause through volunteer efforts and donation pledges.

Those who viewed the strong and medium negative emotional images (images of a girl with few or more bruises) reported more negative emotions than those viewed the image in the weak emotional condition (image without bruises). Participants who reported more negative emotions also reported more empathy, but the images seen had no effect on willingness to help or donation. Most people indicated a moderate level of willingness to help, but only 20% pledged a donation. Cognitive reappraisal did not moderate the relationship between negative emotions and helping behavior, but it significantly correlated with both negative emotions and willingness to help. This finding adds to research suggesting that individuals who better regulate their emotions are more prosocial (Eisenberg et al., 1996). Overall, consistent with theories of prosocial behavior (Batson, 1991; Cialdini et al., 1973), negative emotions were related to empathy, and both related to greater self-reported intentions to help, but contrary to both those theories and the research on persuasion, this did not translate into actual behavior.

Keywords: Prosocial behavior, empathy, persuasion, negative emotions, cognitive reappraisal

DIFFERENT LEVELS OF NEGATIVE EMOTIONS AND THEIR IMPACT ON PROSOCIAL BEHAVIOR

A Thesis

Submitted

in Partial Fulfillment

of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Arts

Tsamchoe Dolma

University of Northern Iowa

July, 2015

This Study b	y: Tsamchoe Dolma
Entitled: Dif	ferent levels of negative emotions and their impact on prosocial behavior
has been app	proved as meeting the thesis requirement for the
Degree of M	aster of Arts
 Date	Dr. Helen Harton, Chair, Thesis Committee
 Date	Dr. Sundé Nesbit, Thesis Committee Member
 Date	Dr. Nicholas Terpstra-Schwab, Thesis Committee Member

Date

Dr. April Chatham-Carpenter, Interim Dean, Graduate College

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

One of the main reasons, why I feel a great sense of accomplishment with this thesis is all because of my advisor, Dr. Helen C. Harton, I can't thank her enough for her eternal support and guidance throughout the program.

I would like to thank my committee members Nicholas Terpstra-Schwab and Sunde Nesbit, for their constructive feedback and being supportive and understanding especially, when I had visa issues.

I also want to thank my family and close friends for being an amazing social support. I especially want to thank few special friends, Asha Ganesan, Manuel Salinas and Tenzin Yangchen for standing right beside me all the time.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	PAGE
LIST OF TABLES	viii
CHAPTER 1. INTRODUCTION	1
Prosocial Behavior	2
Role of Emotions in Prosocial Behavior	4
Theories of Prosocial Behavior	6
Empathy	8
Emotions and Persuasion	11
Emotion Regulation and Cognitive Reappraisal	15
Emotions, Persuasion and Prosocial Behavior	16
Present Study	17
Hypotheses	19
CHAPTER 2. PILOT STUDY	21
Method	21
Participants	21
Measures	22
Demographic questionnaire	22
Negative emotions scale	22
PANAS	22
Semantic differential scale	23
Procedure	23

Results and Discussion	24
Data Cleaning	24
Statistical Analysis	24
CHAPTER 3. METHOD	27
Participants	27
Measures.	27
Cognitive Reappraisal Questionnaire	27
The Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale	28
Negative Emotions Scale	28
I-PANAS-SF	29
Affective Empathy	29
Willingness to Help	30
Pledge to Donate	30
Demographic	31
General Prosocial Behavior	31
Procedure	31
CHAPTER 4. RESULTS	33
Data Management	33
Missing Values	33
Manipulation Check	33
Negative emotions scale	33
PANAS-I-SF	34

Negative emotions	34
Positive emotions	34
Hypothesis Testing	35
Hypothesis 1 and 2	35
Willingness to help	35
Pledge to donate	36
Hypothesis 3	37
Hypothesis 4	39
Hypothesis 5	41
Moderator analysis	44
Exploratory Analysis	46
CHAPTER 5. DISCUSSION	
Limitations and Future Directions	58
Theoretical Implications	60
Practical Implications	62
Conclusions	63
REFERENCES.	64
APPENDIX A: DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE	76
APPENDIX B: IMAGES	77
APPENDIX C: NEGATIVE EMOTIONS SCALE	79
APPENDIX D: PANAS SCALE	80
APPENDIX E: SEMANTIC DIFFERENTIAL SCALE	81

APPENDIX F: DEBRIEFING FORM	83
APPENDIX G: COGNITIVE REAPPRAISAL QUESTIONNAIRE	84
APPENDIX H: SOCIAL DESIRABILITY SCALE	85
APPENDIX I: PANAS-I-SF	86
APPENDIX J: AFFECTIVE EMPATHY	87
APPENDIX K: WILLINGNESS TO HELP	88
APPENDIX L: PLEDGE A DONATION	89
APPENDIX M: DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE	90
APPENDIX N: GENERAL PROSOCIAL BEHAVIOR	92
APPENDIX O: DEBRIEFING FORM	93

LIST OF TABLES

TABLE	Ε
1 The Difference Between the Conditions on all the Dependent Variable2	:(
2 PANAS-I-SF and Negative Emotions Scale Means and Standard Deviation Scores by Conditions	5
3 Means Scores of Willingness to Help and Pledge to Donate by Conditions3	ϵ
4 Correlations of Empathy with Negative Emotions Scale and PANAS-I-SF (Negative Emotions) by Conditions and Across Conditions	3
5 Correlations of Empathy with Willingness to Help and Pledge to Donate by Conditions	.(
6 Correlations Moderator with Independent Variables with the Dependent Variables by Conditions	-2
7 Summary of Moderated Regression of Negative Emotions Predicting Willingness to Help4	-5
8 Summary of Moderated Regression of Negative Emotions Predicting Pledge to Donate	•(
9 Correlations Between Demographic Variables and Dependent Variables in the Weak Condition	3-
10 Correlations Between Demographic Variables and Dependent Variables in the Medium Condition	(
11 Correlations Between Demographic Variables and Dependent Variables in the Strong Condition	12
12 Correlations Between Demographic Variables and Dependent Variables Averaged Across the Conditions	, ∠

CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

Nonprofit organizations play a significant role in the social and economic lives of Americans as they provide various services including healthcare, education, and public safety (Chen, 2009). Most of these organizations run on charitable donations, volunteers, and grants (Khanna, Posnett, & Sandler, 1995). Unfortunately, fundraising has become problematic (Das, Kerkhof, & Kuiper, 2008), and 2013 had the lowest rate of volunteerism in the country since 2002 (Bureau of Labor Statistics, 2014). With the growing number of charity organizations (Venable, Rose, Bush, & Gilbert, 2005), there is a clear call for the analysis of charitable giving and the factors influencing such prosocial behaviors.

Prosocial behavior refers to helping behaviors such as caring, sharing, and cooperating to benefit others (Batson, 1998). Research has noted the importance of emotions in the persuasion process (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994; Rogers & Deckner, 1975), and strategies such as images (Burt & Strongman, 2005) and narrative case histories (Green, 2006) have been employed by charitable organizations to evoke stronger emotional reactions. However, stronger emotional responses do not always lead to successful persuasion. For example, high levels of fear may scare people into avoiding a message, resulting in unsuccessful persuasion (Liberman & Chaiken, 1992). In contrast, moderate fear can successfully persuade by motivating people to evaluate a message more carefully (Roger, 1983). In contrast to some of the literature on persuasion, studies on prosocial behavior have shown that more negative emotions lead to greater helping

behavior. Bagozzi and Moore (1994) used an anti-child abuse advertisement to evoke negative emotions, and showed that more negative emotions were related to empathy and decisions to help.

The current study builds on Bagozzi and Moore's (1994) study, where negative emotions influenced empathy and prosocial behavioral intentions. The current study manipulated an anti-child abuse image to create different intensities of emotions (Strong, Moderate and Weak) and examine their influence on prosocial behavior using a print advertisement rather than a television commercial. Empathy in this study was measured using a more established scale (Batson et al., 1991) instead of asking open-ended questions as in Bagozzi and Moore (1994). This study also investigated cognitive reappraisal as a possible moderator between negative emotions and prosocial behavior, as the strategy has been shown to down-regulate negative emotions (Gross, 1998).

In this introduction, I first define prosocial behavior and describe how emotions relate to prosocial behavior, I then discuss theories of prosocial behaviors, and the importance of empathy in prosocial behavior. These will be followed by a discussion on the relationship between emotions and persuasion, highlighting some of main persuasion theories. I then describe emotion regulation strategies and how cognitive reappraisal may be related to prosocial behavior. Lastly, I explain how emotions, persuasion and prosocial behaviors are related to each other.

Prosocial Behavior

Eisenberg (1986) defined prosocial behavior as actions that help others such as sharing, caring, and comforting. Some examples include monetary donations, feeding the

homeless, volunteering for organizations, or simply picking up things people have dropped. There are several perspectives on factors that influence prosocial behavior. Evolutionary psychologists propose two main reasons for helping behavior: kin selection (Wilson, 1975), and reciprocal altruism (Trivers, 1971). Kin selection posits that people help others to increase their genes' survival, and according to reciprocal altruism, people engage in helping behavior with the hope of being helped in the future. Personality variables are also related to helping behavior. Extroverts contribute more to cooperative games than introverts (Clark, Thorne, Vann, & Cropsey, 2014), and volunteerism is related to extroversion and agreeableness (Carlo, Okun, Knight, & Guzman, 2005).

Prosocial behavior is also related to other factors such as motivations and situations. Both implicit (unconscious) and explicit (conscious) motivations enhance spontaneous helping such as charitable donations; however, only explicit motivation has an influence on planned helping such as volunteering (Aydinli, Bender, Chasiotis, Cemalcilar, & van de Vijver, 2014). Situational factors such as negative events also influence prosocial behavior. For example, participants who are rejected donate more than a control or inclusion group when they are made hopeful about reconnecting with other groups after rejection (Cuadrado, Tabernero, & Steinel, 2014). People also tend to help because of social pressure (DellaVigna, List, & Malmendier, 2012) or out of prosocial norms of their culture (Greenberg, 2014). Individuals help more when they are physically attracted to the target (Bierhoff & Rohmann, 2004) or are closely related to the target (Maner & Gailliot, 2007). Emotions also play an important part in shaping

prosocial values and behavior (Eisenberg, Fabes, & Spinrad, 2006; Vecina & Fernando, 2013)

Role of Emotions in Prosocial Behavior

Emotions are associated with action tendencies, and thus have consequences for behaviors (Campos, Mumme, Kermoian, & Campos, 1994). Negative emotions are considered an important contributor to prosocial behavior, and several theories of prosocial behavior -- empathy-altruism (Batson, 1991), egoistic (Cialdini, Brown, Lewis, Luce & Neuberg, 1997), and negative state relief -- support this claim (Cialdini et al., 1973). Exposure to another's suffering can lead to distress or sadness. In order to reduce this sadness, people may engage in prosocial behavior (Cialdini, 1991).

Guilt and shame are referred to as moral emotions as they have a self-evaluative aspect and tend to arise when people act against their moral standards (Tangney, Stuewig, & Mashek, 2007). Guilt is defined as "an individual's unpleasant emotional state associated with possible objections to his or her actions, inaction, circumstances, or intentions" (Baumeister, Stillwell, & Heatherton, 1994, p. 245). Individuals' proneness to guilt is highly related to prosocial behavior (Bracht & Regner, 2013). For example, participants induced to feel guilt increased their cooperation in a dyadic game more than those in the control and shame groups (De Hooge, Zeelenberg, & Breugelmans, 2007).

Shame refers to the unpleasant or uncomfortable feeling one experiences after doing something wrong by one's own norms or by the norms of close others (Bowles & Gintis, 2002), or because of public disapproval (Tangney et al., 2007). Its action tendencies are either avoiding social condemnation (Tangney et al., 2007) or repairing the

damage to the self (De Hooge, Breugelmans, & Zeelenberg, 2008). In a prisoners' dilemma game, ashamed proself (more individualistic) participants showed cooperation in decision-making with their partners only when they could not hide their greediness (Declerck, Boone, & Kiyonari, 2014). In a similar study, shame was induced by making the participants imagine and read about a horrible presentation given by them. Later in a social dilemma game where they could contribute money to their partner, participants who met a partner who was present during the imagined presentation contributed significantly more than those participants who had a stranger as a partner (De Hooge et al., 2008).

Sadness is another common negative emotion that is related to prosocial behavior. It is defined as a negative emotion experienced as a result of loss, disappointment, or suffering (Rothbart, Ahadi, Hershey, & Fisher, 2001), and it is perceived as a cue for help and support (Edwards et al., 2015). Participants express care and support to those who are sad and distressed more than to those who are neutral or aggressive (Biglan, Rothland, Hops, & Sherman, 1989). Such evidence of helping is even found in small children; children as young as 6 years old are inclined to give comfort and proximity to a child in a vignette who expresses sadness (Jenkins & Ball, 2000). People prone to sadness are considered more sensitive towards such cues. For example, toddlers who cry more are more prosocial towards those who cry (Howes & Farver, 1987).

Emotions such as guilt, shame, and sadness clearly play an important role in motivating prosocial behavior. However researchers argue that the nature of prosocial behaviors shown depends on the arousal effect of the emotions (Penner, Dovidio,

Piliavin, & Schroeder, 2005). For example, sadness produces egoistically motivated helping (Cialdini et al, 1997), and other emotions such as empathy can produce altruistic helping (Batson, 1991). Such differences in the nature of helping as an impact of different emotions are supported by the main theories of prosocial behavior.

Theories of Prosocial Behavior

The relationship between emotions and helping is at the crux of three prominent theories of prosocial behaviors: egoistic theory (Cialdini et al., 1997), the negative state relief model (Cialdini, et al., 1973), and the empathy-altruism hypothesis (Batson, 1991), Both egoistic theory and the negative state model suggest that people help others to alleviate their own negative emotions. On the other hand, the empathy-altruism hypothesis suggests that empathy motivates helping even when the cost is higher than the reward (Batson, 1991).

Egoistic theory (Cialdini et al., 1997) states that people behave prosocially for various selfish reasons such as to receive rewards, avoid punishment, or reduce their own discomfort after seeing someone in pain. Helping is rewarding in many ways - the helper may be helped back in the future (Trivers, 1971), get public praise (Batson, Fultz & Schoenrade, 1987), think of him or herself as kind (Bandura, 1977), or avoid negative feelings like guilt or shame (Cialdini & Kenrick, 1976). One study that supported this theory showed that participants in the sad group helped more than those in the neutral group when they were told their mood could be changed; however, their behavior was no different than those in the neutral group when they were told their sad mood could not

change (Manucia, Baumann, & Cialdini, 1984). This study supports the idea that people help to benefit themselves.

Similarly, the negative-state relief model (Cialdini et al., 1973) claims the motivation behind helping behavior is to alleviate negative emotions, like sadness and distress. Because people do not enjoy being in a negative state, they are motivated to engage in activities that help them feel better (Carlson & Miller, 1987). In support of this model, guilty participants who donate report a significant reduction in their guilty feelings after the donation (O'Malley & Andrews, 1983); similarly, churchgoers are more likely to donate more before confession than after (Harris, Benson & Hall, 1975).

Proponents of the empathy-altruism hypothesis (Batson, 1991) acknowledge the selfish motivations behind helping behavior, but also believe in pure altruism, where people genuinely help others even when the costs are greater than the rewards. This theory suggests that such altruism can be possible only when one feels empathy for others (Batson, 1991). Strong empathetic concerns are associated with more helping, even when the costs of helping are high. For example, people who are high in empathy or those induced to feel empathy are willing to help a classmate (who missed class due to an accident) even though they had to help her every day, whereas low empathy students offered comparatively less help (Toi & Batson, 1982), thus demonstrating the existence of true altruism, where people are willing even in high cost scenarios.

Much of the research on the empathy - altruism hypothesis has tested this hypothesis using empathy by easy escape designs. They have consistently found that empathy predicts greater helping even when escape from the situation is easy, but low

empathy predicted a drop in helping behavior when escape is easy (Batson et al., 1988; Batson, Duncan, Ackerman, Buckley, & Birch, 1981). The hypothesis was supported even in the absence of social evaluation. For example, a positive correlation between empathy and helping was found even when the participants were told their denial of help would remain anonymous (Fultz, Batson, Fortenbach, McCarthy, & Vamey, 1986). Thus people who feel empathy for another will help regardless of whether the rewards outweigh the costs, but if they do not feel empathy they will only help when rewards outweigh the costs.

Empathy

Batson et al. (1997) defines empathy as an "other-oriented emotional response congruent with another's perceived welfare; if the other is oppressed or in need, empathic feelings include sympathy, compassion, and tenderness" (p. 105). It can be classified into affective and cognitive empathy (Underwood & Moore, 1982); affective empathy is an emotional reaction or feeling towards others (Hoffman, 1985), whereas cognitive empathy refers to an ability to understand and label the other person's emotions and situations (Gladstein, 1983). In Davis's (1980) empathy scale, the cognitive aspect is represented by the "perspective taking" subscale and the emotional aspect by the "empathetic concerns" subscale. Perspective taking refers to adopting the perspective of the person in need, and empathetic concern refers to the vicarious emotions felt for others in need (Davis, 1994).

Different methods are used to induce empathy. For example, some studies have had participants either view pictures or read short narratives about hypothetical events

(Eisenberg & Lennon 1983; Hoffman, 1982; Lennon, Eisenberg, & Carroll, 1983). Similarly, participants may listen to interview tapes as a way to induce empathy (Batson et al., 1978; Batson, Chang, Orr, & Rowland, 2002; Coke, Batson, & McDavis, 1978; Toi & Batson, 1982). For example, participants in the perspective listening group felt more empathetic, and offered to volunteer more hours to help after listening to the interview of a member of stigmatized group (Batson et al., 2002).

Empathy has been extensively studied as both moderator and a mediator in prosocial behavior studies. As a moderator of a prosocial behavior, different levels of empathy influence helping behavior differently. Individuals with greater levels of empathy tend to offer greater help as compared to those who feel low levels of empathy (Toi & Batson, 1982). Students who read a story that leads them to feel more empathy are more likely help than those who experience low empathy (Johnson, 2012). Participants with high empathy offered more help with class notes to the victim even when the escape was easy, whereas the participants with low empathy did not offer much help (Toi & Batson, 1982). These studies are consistent with Batson's (1991) empathy altruism theory, where high empathy motivates people to help even in high cost scenarios.

Empathy also affects helping behavior as a mediator. When people are induced to feel empathy for a person, they are more likely to help. In many studies empathy has been induced in the participants using different methods such as watching sad videos, listening with perspective etc., and these variables such as sadness and perspective taking help the experimental group to feel empathetic concern, which eventually affects the helping behavior (Batson et al., 2002; Coke et al., 1978). For example, one of the early studies by

Coke et al. (1978) showed that empathy mediated the relationship between arousability and helping. Participants who were not aroused after listening to a student's appeal to help were given false feedback and told they were highly aroused to make them think the high arousal was a result of listening to victim's plight. These participants reported greater empathetic concerns and offered to volunteer more hours to help as compared to those who actually had high arousal after listening to the victim's appeal but were told they were not aroused, which led them to report lower empathy and hence offered less help. Another study showed that watching emotional advertisements caused participants to express more negative emotions and more empathy, which in turn led to greater helping than from those who had watched a less emotional advertisement (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994). Empathy also mediates the relationship between expressions of patients and observers' help; patients who overtly expressed their illness induced more empathy in the observers, which led observers to help more (Preston, Hofelich, & Stansfield, 2013).

Empathy thus increases prosocial behavior significantly (Batson et al., 2002; Coke et al., 1978). Empathy also enhances persuasion; a recent study on PSAs (public service advertisements) showed that an empathy inducing anti-smoking messages, was effective for regular smokers (Shen, 2015). Many PSAs use emotional appeals to increase the effectiveness of the message (Brader, 2006), implying that emotions are impactful in persuasion. Persuasion theories such as the elaboration likelihood model (Petty & Cacioppo, 1986), the heuristic-systematic model of persuasion (Eagly & Chaiken, 1993),

and the affect infusion model (Forgas, 1994) acknowledge the role of emotions in persuasion.

Emotions and Persuasion

The elaboration likelihood model (ELM; Petty & Cacioppo, 1986) discusses two routes to persuasion, central and peripheral. A highly involved person is more likely to use the central route, as his/her decision depends more on the evaluation of the content of the message, whereas a low involved person's decision is more likely to be driven by other aspects of the message rather the content (Petty & Cacioppo,1986). Therefore, if recipients process the information centrally, they pay attention, scrutinize the quality and the strength of the argument, and form a more enduring attitude. In peripheral route, recipients pay less attention to the message, and are influenced by superficial factors such as visual appeal or pleasant music.

Similar to the ELM is the heuristic-systematic model of persuasion (HSM; Eagly & Chaiken, 1993), which also suggests two routes for message processing - systematic and heuristic - where accuracy motivated people are likely to engage in the effortful process of systematic processing and others may base their judgment on simple cues or heuristics (Eagly & Chaiken, 1993).

Both models suggest that the recipient must have both ability and the motivation to process a message carefully to be persuaded effectively by message content. If both the motivation and the ability is high, then the recipient is more likely to choose central or systematic processing. Impairment in either one of these may result in persuasion via the heuristic or peripheral route (Eagly & Chaiken, 1993; Petty & Cacioppo, 1986).

Emotions can serve as an argument under central or systemic route persuasion (Cacioppo & Petty, 1989; Eagly & Chaiken, 1993), as when the attitude is based on affective properties of the object. When the motivation and ability is high, emotion becomes one of the arguments to assess the object or situation and thus plays an equally significant role as other arguments in influencing the decision or judgement (Petty & Brinol, 2015). People may prefer information that matches their mood; sad participants rated sad stories as more favorable than happy participants, whereas happy participants rate happy stories as more favorable (Martin, Abend, Sedikides, & Green, 1997). The possibility of changing an attitude is higher when the valence of the recipient's emotions matches the valence of the emotional appeal of the message as well. Sad participants were better persuaded than the angry participants when they were informed about the sad repercussion of not accepting the increase in sales tax to provide more emergency vehicles to the city (DeSteno, Petty, Rucker, Wegener, & Braverman, 2004). Under high elaboration, even irrelevant affective states influence the attitude by biasing the information, which comes to mind (Petty, Cacioppo, Sedikides, & Strathman, 1988). Consistent with this assumption, people in negative moods evaluate both content and context more carefully, and are better at recalling details than people who are in a positive mood (Bohner, Crow, Erb & Schwarz, 1992).

When the recipient has low motivation or ability to process the information, emotions serve as a peripheral cue (Petty et al., 1988), so a recipient's attitude towards an object will be influenced by factors as simple as pleasant music, a nice smell or a great presentation. For example, students in a non-decision making context (when they were

not motivated to buy the pen) preferred a pen advertised with a pleasant music over a pen advertised with information (Gorn, 1982). Greifeneder, Bless, and Pham (2011) in their review summarized that emotions under low elaboration have a direct and simple effect on judgment. For example, participants evaluated cartoon characters more positively when paired with pictures eliciting more positive emotions and viewed them more negatively when paired with negative affect inducing images (Jones, Fazio, & Olsen, 2009).

Unlike the previous persuasion theories, the affect infusion model (Forgas, 1994) assesses how emotions influence judgments. Affect infusion is a process by which affect-loaded information influences judgments and judgmental outcomes about situations. There are different information processing strategies individuals adopt- direct access, motivated, heuristic and substantive processing. The first two processing strategies depend more on preexisting evaluation, thus involving fewer constructive processes and low affect infusion; but heuristic and substantive strategies involve high constructive thinking and greater affect infusion processing, which affects judgment (Fiedler, 1990). Heuristic strategies entail low personal relevance, absence of motivation, and limited cognitive capacity (Forgas, 1995). Therefore, there is a stronger influence of emotions on the judgment; for example, after watching their own interviews in an experimental setting, sad participants identified more unskilled behaviors and less skilled behavior, and happy participants listed more skilled behaviors and less unskilled behavior (Forgas, Bower & Krantz, 1984).

In the last strategy, substantive processing, the individual has high motivation, strong personal relevance, and adequate cognitive capacity (Forgas, 1995). The affect infusion is much higher and extensive as the emotion is used as information to form the judgment towards an object or situation (Bower 1991). For example, in a more realistic study by Baron (1987), participants interviewed a same sex applicant for a job position, and participants induced with positive emotions rated the applicant more favorably on both personal dimensions and job related decisions than the participants induced with negative emotions or neutral emotions.

Although both positive and negative emotions influence the persuasion process, many researchers have highlighted that negative emotions such as sadness and fear seem to motivate participants to process information more centrally or systematically than peripherally, as the negative moods or feelings alert a person about something wrong or unsafe, in contrast to positive emotions, which signal safety and security (Bohner et al., 1992; Schwarz, 1990). For example, sad participants favored comprehensive exams more after reading strong arguments as compared to happy participants (Kuykendall & Keating, 1990). People with these negative emotions systematically engage in different activities (e.g., reading a persuasive message) to distract themselves to reduce the feelings of discomfort (Isen & Simmonds, 1978; Mitchell, Brown, Morris-Villagran, & Villagran, 2001). These views are consistent with the negative state relief model (Carlson & Miller, 1987; Cialdini et al., 1973), which suggests that people help others to alleviate their negative emotions. Negative emotions in particular can play a significant role in persuasion and prosocial behavior.

Not only are negative emotions related to helping, but prosocial behavior may be related to individual differences in emotion regulation (Eisenberg et al., 1996). Emotion regulation refers to the process where individuals influence the emotions they experience and express (Gross, 1998). For example, students with higher tolerance for delay of gratification donate more money as compared to those who report lower tolerance for delay of gratification (Long & Lerner, 1974), which implies that those who are more prosocial in general may be better at emotional regulation.

Emotion Regulation and Cognitive Reappraisal

Individuals who use better emotion regulation strategies are considered happier and have greater well-being (Gross, 1999). Cognitive reappraisal is one of the effective emotion regulation strategies (Meyer, Smeets, Giesbrecht, & Merckelbach, 2012). This reappraisal strategy refers to the ability to reframe the meaning of a stimulus in such a way that it changes the entire emotional experience (Gross, 2001). Cognitive reappraisers negotiate stressful situations by taking an optimistic attitude, reinterpreting what they find stressful, and making active efforts to repair their bad moods (Gross & John, 2003).

Cognitive reappraisal also reduces anger and blood pressure reactivity (Denson, DeWall, & Finkel, 2012). It up regulates positive emotions and down regulates negative emotions (Troy, Wilhelm, Shallcross, & Mauss, 2010), thus playing a key role in stress reduction (Gross, 1999). Frequent use of the strategy is also related to reductions in depressive symptoms, and increases in self-esteem (Gross & John, 2003). For example, participants under reappraisal instructions report less negative emotion after watching a negative emotional clip as compared to those in suppression and control groups (Troy et

al., 2010). Socially, frequent users of this strategy share more emotions with others and maintain relationships better than those who do not use the strategy often (Gross & John, 2003).

Because the strategy acts like a coping mechanism by re-evaluating stressful situations with an optimistic mindset to repair the mood, there is a possibility that individual differences in cognitive reappraisal may influence negative emotions, and thus relate to helping behavior. Emotion regulation influences empathetic responses (Eisenberg et al., 1996); individuals who are better at emotion regulation score higher on empathy, which is related to helping behavior (Batson, 1991, Fultz et al., 1986; Panfile & Laible, 2012).

Emotions, Persuasion and Prosocial Behavior

Persuading people to behave prosocially has become very important, especially with the ever-increasing number of charity organizations (Venable et al., 2005). Emotions can enhance persuasion (Freimuth, Hammond, Edgar & Monahan, 1990); negative emotions in comparison to positive emotions have better persuasive power as they compel people to act in a desired way to reduce their discomfort (Brennan & Binney, 2010).

Similarly, affect as information theory posits that negative emotions such as sadness, fear, and anger inform people of an insecure environment and therefore motivate recipients to choose the systematic (Eagly & Chaiken, 1993) or central route (Petty & Cacioppo, 1986) in persuasion, which leads to more successful behavioral change (Bohner et al., 1992; Schwarz, 1990). Fear, for example, is one of the most studied

negative emotions in context of persuasion, and meta-analyses (Boster & Mongeau, 1984; Witte & Allen, 2000) have shown that higher levels of fear lead to effective persuasion; when individuals read a message induced with fear, they perceive threat, which scares them to take suggested actions to reduce the fear (Leventhal, 1970; Rogers, 1975), consistent with the negative state relief model (Cialdini et al., 1973).

Empathy impacts persuasion by increasing people's engagement with a message (Edwards & La Ferle, 2003), and high empathy promotes helping (Batson et al., 2002).

Therefore, both negative emotions and empathy may increase persuasion andlead to greater prosocial behavior.

Present Study

Public service announcements (PSA) are a common medium for communication with others (O'Keefe & Reid, 1990), and many of these advertisements induce emotions (Dillard & Peck, 2001) as they enhance persuasion. However, different emotional levels have different persuasive power; a study on fear showed a moderate level of fear is more successful in persuading individuals than a high level of fear (Rogers, 1975). but the research on prosocial behavior has showed that higher level of emotions such as sadness and guilt have greater persuasive than the lower levels (Howes & Farver, 1987; O'Malley & Andrews, 1983). These results imply that different levels of negative emotions may have different effects

In one examination of the effects of emotional appeals, Bagozzi and Moore (1994) tested a PSA's persuasiveness on helping intentions. Their participants watched an emotional advertisement on child abuse, and those who felt more negative emotions

reported higher empathy and a greater willingness to help abused children. The current study was based on their study (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994) and their basic research question of whether more negative emotions leads to greater helping.

There are five main differences between my study and Bagozzi and Moore's (1994) study. First, I used a print advertisement instead of a video advertisement as print advertisements provide quick and clear information, which makes the information more memorable (Perez, 2013). Print advertisements for charitable organizations are also used frequently in mailings, magazines and on websites.

Second, they used high and low emotional levels for the video advertisement, but I added a third, moderate emotional level to the advertisement as some research has shown more persuasion in cases of moderately negative emotions than for higher or lower levels of emotions (Roger, 1983). An anti-child abuse image was manipulated to create three emotional levels- strong, moderate and weak. Third, Bagozzi and Moore (1994) used open-ended questions to measure empathy in the first study, where participants described their feelings after watching the child abuse video, which was later coded into four categories of Davis's (1980) empathy measure. In their second study, empathy was measured using six items related to participants' feelings and experiences of watching the video. I used Batson's (1991) affective empathy scale, which is a reliable and more commonly used measure of empathy in prosocial behavior studies (Batson et al., 2002; Toi & Batson 1986).

Fourth, I investigated cognitive reappraisal as a moderator of the effect of negative emotions on prosocial behavior, as cognitive reappraisal is an effective

regulation strategy that helps people deal with negative situations (Gross & John, 2003). Participants who use cognitive reappraisal when induced to feel negative emotions may act to down regulate the negative emotions, which may lead to more helping and donations. Finally my participants were Amazon mTurkers as compared to undergraduate students in the original study; mTurk attracts represents diverse participants in terms of age, educational background, location, and ethnicity (Buhrmester, Kwang, & Gosling 2011), and may provide a more representative sample than a group of undergraduate students (Henrich, Heine, & Norenzayan, 2010).

The participants evaluated one of three images for an anti-child abuse advertisement (Appendix B). All three images were accompanied by a message asking participants to support the child abuse cause. In the strong emotional condition, the participants viewed an image of child with many bruises. In the medium emotional condition, participants saw a child with some bruises, and in the weak emotional condition, participants viewed an image of the same child without any bruises. In addition to rating how the advertisement made them feel, they self-reported their willingness to help the cause of preventing child abuse and were given the opportunity to pledge a donation in support of the cause.

Hypotheses

The main hypotheses of the study were as follows:

 The strong emotional group will pledge the most donations and report the most willingness to help.

- 2. The medium emotional group will donate more and report more willingness to help than the weak emotional group.
- 3. Negative emotions on negative emotions scale and PANAS will correlate positively with empathy.
- 4. Participants who report more empathy will pledge more donations and report a greater willingness to help.
- 5. Participants who score higher on both cognitive reappraisal and negative emotions will donate more and report greater willingness to help as compared to those who scored high on negative emotions and low on cognitive reappraisal.

CHAPTER 2

PILOT STUDY

In order to create different emotional intensities of the image, a photo shop expert manipulated the images and created six different versions - two images for each conditions (the weak, the medium and the strong).

The images for the weak conditions were with and without tears with no bruises. The medium condition images had some bruises with and without tears, and lastly, the images in the strong condition had images with lots of bruises with and without tears. These images were presented in a random order to four undergraduates and nine graduate students at a research team meeting. They rated the extent to which each image made them feel emotional, sad, angry, tense and fearful. Based on these ratings, and the comments from the group and the committee members, three final images were chosen to represent the conditions (Appendix B)

I then conducted a pretest to examine whether there were in fact different emotions elicited by the images.

Method

Participants

One hundred and seven participants were recruited via amazon Mechanical turk in exchange of \$0.40. The sample's age ranged from 19 to 70 (SD = 13.17). Most were American citizens (N = 106) and women (N = 68). Most of the participants were

Caucasian (N = 86) with some African American (N = 9), Hispanic (N = 7), and Asian or Pacific Islander (N = 4) participants.

Measures

<u>Demographic questionnaire</u> Participants self - reported their general demographic information such as race, gender, and religion (Appendix A).

Negative emotions scale Bagozzi and Moore (1994) created this measure in order to assess emotional reactions of participants toward the images (Appendix B). It consists of five negative emotions- emotional, sadness, tension, anger, and fear (Appendix C). The participants read "Please rate the extent to which you feel each of the emotions or feelings as you view this image" and rated each of these emotions on 5 point scale where "1" is *not at all* and "5" is *extremely*. In Bagozzi and Moore's study (1994) a factor analysis showed that anger/sadness and fear/tension loaded on different factors and were positively correlated (r = .59). In the current study the items were combined into one scale with good reliability ($\alpha = .89$).

<u>PANAS</u> This scale has two subscales - positive emotions and negative emotions-each of which include 10 positive (e.g., determined, active, inspired, interested, strong, proud) and negative (e.g., upset, irritated, scared, nervous, guilty, hostile) emotions, respectively (Watson, Clark, & Tellegen, 1988; Appendix D). Participants rated the extent to which they felt each of these emotions on a 5 point scale, where "1" is *not at all* and "5" is *extremely*.

The positive emotions are negatively correlated with distress and depression, but the negative emotions are positively related to both these variables, supporting the validity of the scale (Watson et al., 1988). The authors also reported the reliability of the subscales at $\alpha = .88$ for positive emotions and $\alpha = .87$ for negative emotions. For the current study, the positive emotions subscale had reliability of $\alpha = .77$, and negative emotions subscale had a reliability of $\alpha = .89$.

Semantic differential scale The scale has 18 bipolar adjective pairs that assess the three- dimensional structure of an object or situation on pleasure, arousal, and dominance (Mehrabian & Russell, 1974). Participants read the instructions - For each adjective pair, please click a button close to the adjective which you believe describes your reaction to the image better. They then rated the 18 adjective pairs (Appendix E) on 9 point scales, from "-4" to "+4". A sample item for the pleasure dimension is *Unhappy - Happy*, a sample for arousability dimension is *Dull - Jittery*, and a sample for dominance is *Awed -Important*. In the support of the validity of the measure, a study demonstrated significant correlations between the pleasure dimension of the scale and the computerized Self -Assessment Manikin (SAM) pleasure dimension, and between the arousability dimensions of SAM and a semantic differential (Bradley & Lang, 1994). The reliability for pleasure, arousability, and dominance in past research was good at, $\alpha = .91$ and α =.81 (Boyson, Pryor & Butler, 1999), and α =.83, respectively (Russell, Ward & Pratt, 1981). In the current study, the reliability for pleasure ($\alpha = .89$), arousability ($\alpha = .84$), and dominance ($\alpha = .72$) were acceptable.

Procedure

After completing a demographic questionnaire, participants were randomly assigned to one of the three conditions- strong, medium or weak (as described above).

They assessed the image by rating their emotional reactions on the positive and negative emotions in the PANAS scale (Watson et al., 1988) and the negative emotions scale (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994), which were presented in an intermixed order followed by Mehrabian and Russell's (1974)'s semantic differential scale of pleasure, arousability and dominance. They were then debriefed (Appendix F).

Results and Discussion

Data Cleaning

Some variables had three to four missing values. Missing values were excluded from the analyses including those variables.

Statistical Analyses

ANOVAs were used to analyze the differences in the dependent variables – negative emotions scale, PANAS negative emotions, PANAS positive emotions, and pleasure, arousability, and dominance -- between the three conditions, followed by Tukey's-b post hoc tests.

There was a main effect for condition on the Negative emotions scale F(2, 103) = 22.369, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .309$. The image in the strong condition (M = 3.65, SD = .19) elicited the most negative emotions, followed by the medium (M = 3.05, SD = .19) and the weak condition (M = 1.85, SD = .19). Post hoc Tukey's b tests further showed that differences were found between all three conditions (Table 1).

The differences between the conditions on both PANAS negative emotions, F (2, 101) = 18.033 p < .001, η^2 = .269, and PANAS positive emotions, F(2, 101) = 4.140 p = .019, η^2 = .083, were statistically supported. Tukey's b test on PANAS negative emotions,

showed that the differences were found only between two conditions - the weak (M = 1.57, SD = .15) versus the medium (M = 2.50, SD = .16) and the strong (M = 2.87, SD = .15). But for the positive emotions, a difference was found only between the weak and the medium condition versus the strong condition (Table 1).

Unexpectedly, the strong condition had the highest rating for positive emotions and the positive emotions were strongly correlated with both PANAS negative emotions (r=.35) and the negative emotions scale (r=.30). This unexpected direction of the result could be because of the ambiguous emotions such as alert, interested, determined, attentive and strong. It is possible that the image positively motivated participants to feel strong positive emotions such as alert, strong, determined, attentive, and interested towards the issue inferred from the image. Also the strong correlation between positive emotions and arousability (r=.30) suggests that these emotions are arousing, which explains why the strong condition participants felt more determined and inspired than those in the medium and weak condition seeing image.

Because there are three dimensions to the semantic differential scale, we conducted three ANOVAS separately. The main effect of condition was statistically significant for pleasure, F(2, 104) = 30.50, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .377$, and arousability, F(1, 104) = 7.710, p = .001, $\eta_p^2 = .136$, but not for dominance F(1, 104) = .199, p = .820, $\eta_p^2 = .004$. Tukey's b test showed that the only significant difference was between the strong and medium versus the weak condition for pleasure. For arousability, Tukey's b test showed the significant difference was only between the weak and the strong condition (Table 1).

Table 1

The difference between the conditions on all the dependent variables.

Dependent	Weak		Me	dium	St		
							
<u>Variables</u>							
	M	SD	M	SD	M	SD	$ \eta_{p^2} $
Negative emotions	1.85 _a	.19	3.05 _b	.19	3.65 _c	.19	.309
PANAS (Negative emotions	1.57 _a	.16	2.50_{b}	.15	2.87_{b}	.16	.269
PANAS (Positive emotions)	2.22 _a	.58	2.12 _a	.57	2.56_b	.71	.083
Pleasure	58a	.20	$-2.29_{\rm b}$.21	$-2.75_{\rm b}$.20	.377
Arousability	18 _a	.87	.89 _{ab}	1.75	1.18_{b}	1.56	.136
Dominance	39 _a	.78	22 _a	1.14	35 _a	1.47	.004

Note. Means with the different subscripts in row differ at p < .05.

Across the various emotions scale (i.e., PANAS, the semantic differential scale), the medium emotional condition was sometimes equivalent to the weak and sometimes to the strong. On the negative emotions scale, however, the ratings of each image were significantly different in the expected direction. Because this measure was the one used by Bagozzi and Moore (1994) and was the main emotional measure for the main study, I retained the three levels of emotional advertisement for that study to better test whether there is linear or curvilinear relationship between negative emotions and helping.

CHAPTER 3

METHOD

Participants

One hundred and sixty-three participants were recruited via Amazon Mechanical turk in exchange for \$0.40. Their ages ranged from 18 to 73 (M = 36.65, SD = 13.50), and most of the sample was female (58%; N = 92). The majority of the sample was Caucasian (74.8%; N = 119) with some African American (7.8%; N = 13) Hispanic (7.8%; N = 13), and Asian or Pacific Islander (6%; N = 10) individuals. All but three of the participants were U.S. citizens.

According to a power analysis using the G-power computer program (Erdfelder, Faul, & Buchner, 1996) to detect medium effects (d=.25) with 80% power, and at α =.05 significance level, the study required at least 158 participants.

Measures

Cognitive Reappraisal Questionnaire

The cognitive reappraisal questionnaire (Gross & John, 2003; Appendix G) is a 6-item scale with items rated on a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 to 7, where "1" is *strongly disagree*, and "7" is *strongly agree*. A sample item of the scale is "When I want to feel more positive emotion, I change the way I'm thinking about the situation." In terms of validity, a past study showed that the measure was positively related to coping through reinterpretation and negatively related to neuroticism, which shows the measure has both convergent and discriminant validity (Gross & John, 2003). The questionnaire

has acceptable internal consistency with α = .79 (Gross & John, 2003). Reliability in the present study was α = .89.

The Marlowe-Crowne Social Desirability Scale (MCSDS)

This social desirability scale (Crowne & Marlowe, 1960; Appendix H) is a 33item dichotomously scaled (i.e., True or False) instrument. This measure controls
potential response bias arising from the tendency towards socially desirable responding.
The participants indicated whether or not each item was true or false for them. Out of 33
items, 18 are attribution items (e.g., 'I have never intensely disliked anyone.'), and 15 are
denial items (e.g., 'I like to gossip at times.'). Higher scores indicate the tendency to
respond in a socially desirable manner.

The scale's high correlation with MMPI scales (r = .95) and test-retest correlation of .89 shows that it is both valid and reliable (Crowne & Marlowe, 1960). The original study reported good internal reliability of α = .88, and the current study showed lower reliability (α = .72).

Negative Emotions Scale

Participants self-reported the extent to which they felt emotional, sadness, fear, tension, and anger (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994; Appendix C). The participants rated these emotions on a 5 point Likert scale, where "1" is *not at all* and "5" is *extremely*. Although the factor analysis in the original study by Bagozzi and Moore (1994) showed that anger and sadness loaded on one factor and tension and fearfulness loaded on another, these two factors were highly correlated (r = .59). In the current study, these five negative

emotions showed high reliability within each condition - the weak (α = .92), the medium (α = .80), and the strong condition (α = .81).

PANAS-I-SF

This short version of the positive and negative emotions scale (Thompson, 2007; Appendix I) consists of five negative emotions - hostile, afraid, upset, ashamed and nervous, and five positive emotions - alert, inspired, determined, attentive and active. All these emotions were rated on a 5-point-scale where "1" is *not at all* and "5" is *extremely*. The subscale of positive emotions is positively correlated with subjective well-being and happiness, whereas the negative emotions are negatively correlated with both the variables, supporting the validity of the scale (Thompson, 2007). The Cronbach alpha for positive and negative emotions were .75 and .76 respectively in past research (Thompson, 2007). For the present study, the reliability for positive emotions was $\alpha = .89$ and negative emotions was $\alpha = .84$. The scale also showed good reliability for negative emotions within each condition – in the weak condition, $\alpha = .85$, the medium condition, $\alpha = .72$, and the strong condition, $\alpha = .79$. For the positive emotions, the internal reliability within the conditions were - weak ($\alpha = .89$), medium ($\alpha = .82$), and strong ($\alpha = .86$).

Affective Empathy

The empathy scale (Batson, 1991; Appendix J) consists of six adjectives.

Participants rated the extent to which they felt each of these emotions after viewing the image. For example "Please rate your emotional responses towards the "anti-child abuse" image you just viewed on your screen. How did it make you feel? -- Sympathetic, soft-

hearted, warm, compassionate, tender, and moved." They rated each of the adjectives on the scale of 1 to 7, where "1" is *not at all* and "7" is *extremely*.

The empathy scale is correlated with perspective taking, one of the subscales of a reliable empathy measure (Batson et al., 1997). The Cronbach alpha for this measure in past research (Batson et al., 1997) and the present study were similar at $\alpha = .88$ and .89, respectively. The reliabilities for within condition were high also – weak ($\alpha = .91$), medium ($\alpha = .89$), and strong ($\alpha = .88$).

Willingness to Help

This measure was adapted from the behavioral commitment scale, which is an 8item scale that assesses people's commitment towards helping homeless people
(Hocking, & Lawrence, 2000; Appendix K). One of the items was very specific to
helping the homeless, therefore it was removed from current measure. The 7-item
willingness to help scale measured participants' intention to support the cause in terms of
contributing time and money. A sample item of this measure would be "I would be
willing to volunteer to serve as a sponsor for a victim of child abuse." All the items were
rated on 7 point Likert scale where "1" is *not at all* and "7" is *most definitely*. The
original authors did not address scale validity; however, they reported the reliability of
the measure as $\alpha = .75$ (Hocking, & Lawrence, 2000). The internal reliability of the
present study was $\alpha = .90$.

Pledge to Donate

Participants read a few lines on an N.G.O. called CAPA (Child Abuse Prevention Association; Appendix L) which fights against child abuse and helps the victims of this

abuse. After reading, participants were given an option to support the organization by pledging a donation.

<u>Demographics</u>

Participants were asked about their age, race, hometown, and socio-economic status (Appendix M). Three sensitive items related to child abuse and abuse in general were also included. These items specifically asked whether they had experienced child abuse or other types of abuse, and whether they knew of a victim of child abuse.

General Prosocial Behavior

The participants self-reported on three items, which assessed their general helping behavior in terms of monetary donations, donations in kind, and volunteering (Appendix N). A sample question was "How often do you engage in any kind of charitable monetary donation?" Participants responded on a 5-point-scale, where "1" is *never* and "5" is *almost always*. These items had good reliability ($\alpha = .73$).

Procedure

After giving their consent, participants completed the cognitive reappraisal questionnaire (Gross & John, 2003; Appendix G), followed by the social desirability scale (Crowne & Marlowe, 1960; Appendix H). Participants were then randomly assigned to one of the three conditions - strong, medium or weak - as manipulated by the images (Appendix B) they viewed with a message on their screen. The same images described in the pilot study were used in this study.

The message for all the groups read "It is time we all should come together and fight against child abuse." Participants evaluated the advertisement by rating the extent to

which they felt different negative and positive emotions from the I-PANAS-SF (Thompson, 2007; Appendix I) and the negative emotions scale (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994; Appendix C), which were intermixed.

Participants then completed the empathy scale (Appendix K) by rating the extent to which they felt sympathetic, soft-hearted, warm, compassionate, tender, and moved towards the image. They then completed the willingness to help measure (Hocking, & Lawrence, 2000; Appendix L) and had an opportunity to pledge a donation (Appendix J). On the pledge to donate item, participants read about an N.G.O., which works for the prevention of child abuse. They then read the instruction written in bold text "Please fill out the following information ONLY if you want to pledge a donation." They were then given option to enter any amount of money they wanted to donate. These quasi - behavioral measures were presented in a counterbalanced order. Finally, the participants completed a demographic questionnaire (Appendix M) in which they responded to items on their experiences with child abuse or other types of abuse

Participants then read a debriefing (Appendix O). The deception involved and the purpose of the study were explained. A disclaimer was also included, which stated that the researchers were not associated with any non-profit organizations. Acknowledging the seriousness of the issue, we gave them a web link to a child help organization where they could express support to the cause, and they were also provided a help line number for child abuse in case they were aware of any child abuse incidents.

CHAPTER 4

RESULTS

Data Management

Missing Values

There were three to four missing values across the variables, and pairwise deletion was used. Out of the 163 participants, 140 participants chose not to enter any amount for pledge to donate. For the remaining 26 participants, two participants chose "0" as their donation amount, which means that only 24 participants made pledges to donate. Because those who did not respond to the pledge donation seemed to intend not to donate, I entered "0" as the amount for those participants.

For the general prosocial behavior variables such as "About how many hours of volunteer work for charitable organizations did you do in the last year?" and "What is the approximate value in dollars of the money/goods you donated to all charitable organizations?" I entered "0" as response where they had entered "none" or similar terms. Two participant entered "50000" and "1600" hours as response to number of hours they worked; these outliers were excluded in the analysis.

The average time spent viewing images and answering the intermixed emotions scale ranged from 8 - 103.78 seconds.

Manipulation Checks

Negative emotions scale Participants in all three conditions rated five negative emotions - sadness, emotional, fear, tension, and anger (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994) after viewing the respective images. An ANOVA was used to compare the ratings of negative

emotions between the conditions, and a significant difference in the ratings was found, F(2, 157) = 21.636, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .226$. However, the post hoc test Tukey's - b revealed that the only significant differences were between the strong (M = 3.77, SD = .89) and the medium (M = 3.67, SD = .96), versus the weak condition (M = 2.56, SD = 1.17; Table 1).

<u>PANAS-I-SF.</u> Similarly, in the second manipulation check, participants rated five negative and five positive emotions from the short PANAS-I-SF scale (Thompson, 2007). We ran two separate ANOVAs to analyze both the dependent variables by condition.

Negative emotions An ANOVA showed a significant difference between the conditions on the ratings of negative emotions F(2, 153) = 13.451, p < .001, $\eta_p^2 = .152$. A post hoc Tukey's-b test showed a significant difference was only between the medium (M = 2.88, SD = .90) and the strong condition (M = 2.84, SD = .95), versus the weak condition (M = 2.02, SD = .98). There was no significant difference between the medium and the strong conditions (Table 1).

Positive emotions There was a difference by condition on positive emotions as well, F(2, 157) = 5.839, p = .004, $\eta_p^2 = .070$. Unexpectedly, the weak condition (M = 2.63, SD = 1.06) had the lowest mean ratings and the strong condition the highest (M = 3.29, SD = 1.00; Table 2). Further, a Tukey's - b test showed that the significant difference was found between the weak versus the medium and the strong condition.

Table 2

PANAS-I-SF and the negative emotions scale means and standard deviation scores by conditions

•	Positive emotions			Neg	Negative emotions			Negative emotions			
	(PAI	NAS-I-SF	<u>(7</u>	(PANAS-I-SF)			<u>scale</u>				
Conditions	n	M	SD	n	M	SD	n	M	SD		
Weak	53	2.63 _a	1.06	52	2.02 _a	.98	51	2.56 _a	1.17		
Medium	52	3.07_b	.93	52	2.88_{b}	.90	52	3.67 _b	.96		
Strong	43	3.29 _b	1.00	49	2.84 _b	.95	48	3.77 _b	.89		

Note: Means in a column with different subscripts differ at p < .05.

Hypothesis Testing

Hypotheses 1 and 2- Participants in the strong emotion condition will pledge the highest donations and report the most willingness to help and those in the medium condition will donate more than those in the weak condition.

Two separate ANOVAs with condition as the independent variable (IV) and willingness to help and pledge to donate as dependent variables were conducted.

<u>Willingness to help</u> There was no significant difference between the conditions in willingness to help, F(2, 158) = .130, p = .861, $\eta_p^2 = .002$. The mean ratings for all the conditions were similar as shown in Table 3.

Table 3

Means scores of willingness to help and pledge to donate by conditions.

	_V	Villingne	ss to help	<u>Pledge to donate</u>				
Conditions	N	M	SD	N	<i>M</i> *	SD	N_1	Donation (\$)
Weak	52	4.73	1.40	53	1.13	.54	12	26.90
Medium	54	4.87	1.39	54	.61	1.04	8	22.00
Strong	52	4.85	1.59	53	1.16	.75	6	38.50

Note. N_I = number of people who entered an amount greater than zero. Donation = amount donated by the participants in conditions. M^* = log transformed means of pledge to donate.

Pledge to donate After 0 values were replaced with .001, a new variable with the log transformed value was created to help normalize the highly skewed distribution. There were no statistically significant differences between the conditions in pledges to donate, F(2, 160) = 1.597, p = .206, $\eta_p^2 = .020$ (Table 3).

A chi square test of independence was also conducted on donations by condition. Those who donated any amount were coded "1', and a "0" code was given to those who did not donate. No significant difference was found between number of donators versus non-donators across the conditions, $\chi^2(2, N = 160) = 2.216$, p = .270.

Hypothesis 3. Participants who report more negative emotions will report more empathy.

Correlations between the negative emotions scale, the negative emotions subscale from PANAS-I-SF, and empathy were done separately by conditions. I then used fisher-z transformations to calculate average within-cell correlations.

As expected, within all the conditions, empathy was significantly positively correlated with both the negative emotions scale and negative emotions in PANAS-I-SF (Table 4).

Table 4

Correlations of empathy with negative emotions scale and PANAS-I-SF (negative emotions) by conditions and across conditions.

Conditions	N	Empathy
The Weak condition		
PANAS-I-SF (Negative emotions)	50	.43**
Negative emotions scale	49	.50***
The Medium condition		
PANAS-I-SF (Negative emotions)	51	.29*
Negative emotions scale	51	.40*
The Strong condition		
PANAS-I-SF (Negative emotions)	48	.26
Negative emotions scale	49	.31*
Average within-condition correlations		
PANAS-I-SF (Negative emotions)		.33**
Negative emotions scale		.41**

^{*}Note. * p < .05, ** p < .01, **

Hypothesis 4. Participants who report more empathy will pledge more donations and report a greater willingness to help.

Correlations were conducted between empathy, pledge to donate, and willingness to help by condition and were then averaged across the conditions using fisher z transformations.

Empathy significantly correlated with willingness to help in all the conditions; however, empathy only related to pledge to donate in the weak condition (Table 5).

Table 5

Correlations of empathy with willingness to help and pledge to donate by conditions.

Conditions	N	Empathy
The Weak condition		
Pledge to donate	51	.38*
Willingness to help	50	.62***
The Medium condition		
Pledge to donate	53	.14
Willingness to help	53	.45***
The Strong condition		
Pledge to donate	53	.18
Willingness to help	52	.50***
Average within-condition correlations		
Pledge to donate		.17
Willingness to help		.43**

^{*}Note. * p < .05, ** p < .01,***p < = .001

Hypothesis 5. Participants who score high on cognitive reappraisal and high on negative emotions will donate more and score higher on willingness to help as compared to those who scored low on cognitive reappraisal and low on negative emotions.

First I correlated the two measures of negative emotions with cognitive reappraisal, willingness to help, and pledge to donate, both within conditions and as average within cell correlations (Table 6).

Those who reported more cognitive reappraisal reported more positive emotions in the weak and the medium conditions and pledged higher donations in the weak condition. They also reported more negative emotions in the strong condition. Those who used cognitive reappraisal more frequently self-reported higher negative emotions (the negative emotions scale) in the strong condition, but cognitive reappraisal was not related to negative emotions (PANAS-I-SF) in any of the conditions.

Participants who use more cognitive reappraisal also reported greater willingness to help in the medium and strong condition, and donated more only in the weak condition.

Table 6

Correlations moderator with independent variables with the dependent variables by conditions.

Conditions	1	2	3	4	5
The Weak condition					
1.Negative emotions scale					
2.PANAS-I-SF	.90***				
(Negative emotions)					
3.PANAS-I-SF	.68***	.63***			
(Positive emotions)					
4.Cognitive reappraisal	.01	01	.34**		
5. Willingness to help	.34*	.22	.36**	.22	
6.Pledge to donate	.19	.16	.43***	.31*	.34**
The Medium condition					
1.Negative emotions scale					
2.PANAS-I-SF	.82***				
(Negative emotions)					
3.PANAS-I-SF	.46***	.45***			
(Positive emotions)					
4.Cognitive reappraisal	.22	.06	.41**		
5. Willingness to help	.52***	.38**	.59**	.38*	

(table continues)

6.Pledge to donate	.15	.11	. 03	.18	.18
The Strong condition					
1.Negative emotions scale					
2.PANAS-I-SF	.78***				
(Negative emotions)					
3.PANAS-I-SF	.63***	.64***			
(Positive emotions)					
4.Cognitive reappraisal	.36**	.11	.25		
5. Willingness to help	.33*	.10	.19	.51***	
6.Pledge to donate	02	.08	.12	08	.19
Average within the					
conditions					
Negative emotions scale					
PANAS-I-SF	.57***				
(Negative emotions)					
PANAS-I-SF	.51***	.51***			
(Positive emotions)					
Cognitive reappraisal	.33*	.11	.33*		
Willingness to help	.31*	.10	.19	.44***	
Pledge to donate	02	.08	.17	.05	.18

Note. N in all the conditions ranged from 49 to 55. * p < .05, ** p < .01, *** p < = .001

Moderator analyses The independent variables – the negative emotions scale and the PANAS-I-SF negative emotions, and the moderator, cognitive reappraisal were centered, along with the dependent variables- pledge to donate and willingness to help. Then new interaction variables – centered negative emotions and centered cognitive reappraisal, and centered negative emotions (PANAS-I-SF) and centered cognitive reappraisal, were created. In a linear regression, I entered the centered negative emotions (PANAS-I-SF), centered negative emotions scales, and the centered cognitive reappraisal in step 1, followed by the interaction variables (centered negative emotions scale X centered cognitive reappraisal, and centered negative emotions (PANAS-I-SF) X centered cognitive reappraisal) in step 2 to predict the dependent variables – centered willingness to help and centered pledge to donate.

The independent variables (negative PANAS-I-SF and the negative emotions scale) and the moderator significantly explained 25% of the variance in willingness to help, F(1, 141) = 15.05, p < .001, $R^2 = .25$. However, the interactions between the independent variables and the moderator did not significantly add to the prediction of willingness to help, F(1, 140) = .45, p = .63, $\Delta R^2 = .005$.

Table 7 shows the standardized Beta weights in the equation. The negative emotions scale and cognitive reappraisal significantly related to willingness to help, but the effect of negative emotions on the PANAS-I-SF was not significant.

Table 7
Summary of moderated regression of negative emotions predicting willingness to help.

Willingness to help	N	β	t	p	
Negative emotions scale	141	.54	3.54	.001	
Negative emotions (PANAS-I-SF)	141	25	-1.64	.102	
Cognitive reappraisal	141	.29	3.87	.000	
R^2					.25
Negative emotion scale X cognitive reappraisal	141	05	36	.714	
* *	141	.11	.75	.454	
ΔR^2					.01

Note. β = Standardized coefficient beta.

For pledge to donate, I used the log transformed value instead of the actual amount. Table 8 shows neither the independent variables nor the moderator, F(1, 20) = 1.76, p = .15, $R^2 = .04$, nor the interaction variables explained a significant amount of variance, F(1, 20) = .79, p = .45, $\Delta R^2 = .01$.

Table 8
Summary of moderated regression of negative emotions predicting pledge to donate.

Pledge to donate	N	В	t	p	
Negative emotions scale	143	10	61	.53	
Negative emotions (PANAS-I-SF)	143	.14	.82	.41	
Cognitive reappraisal	143	.18	2.10	.03	
R^2					.04
Negative emotion X cognitive reappraisal	143	10	62	.53	.62
Centered negative emotions(PANAS-I-SF) X cognitive	143	.00	02	.99	.60
reappraisal ΔR^2					.01

Note. β = Standardized coefficient beta.

Exploratory Analyses

I also correlated demographic variables such as gender, age, belief in god, amount donated last year, hours volunteered last year, general prosocial behavior (which was assessed by how often participants donate and volunteer in their life), and whether someone had been abused with the main study variables- the negative emotions scale, PANAS-I-SF (both negative and positive), cognitive reappraisal, empathy, willingness to help, and pledge to donate. I excluded two outliers in total number of hours volunteered last year (50,000 and 1600).

The correlations were conducted within conditions and averaged using fisher z transformations. In the weak condition, there was only one significant correlation; people who reported more cognitive reappraisal reported working fewer volunteer hours.

Table 9

Correlations between demographic variables and dependent variables in the weak condition.

Demographic			Dep	endent v	ariables			
variables								
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Gender	16	13	16	04	16	.05	17	12
General prosocial	.17	.20	02	11	.02	.06	09	16
behavior								
Amount donated	09	08	13	26	.01	01	01	.08
last year								
Hours volunteered	04	.02	08	29*	01	.01	13	04
last year								
Age	.04	03	.09	07	.10	13	.17	19
Belief in God	17	13	12	.14	21	19	15	.05
Child abuse	.00	.09	.00	17	00	.02	27	25
experienced								
Other abuse	19	08	25	18	15	.01	08	01
experienced								

Note. * p < .05. Ns ranged from 49 to 53. 1= Negative emotions, 2= Negative emotions PANAS-I-SF, 3= Positive emotions (PANAS-I-SF), 4= Cognitive reappraisal, 5=Empathy, 6 = Willingness to help, 7 = pledge to donate, and 8 = Social desirability.

In the medium condition, gender significantly correlated with the negative emotions scale, positive emotions of PANAS-I-SF, empathy, and willingness to help. Women expressed more negative emotions and positive emotions as compared to men. Women also empathized more and reported greater intentions to help (Table 10). Table 10 also shows how general prosocial behavior is positively correlated with willingness to help, suggesting that those who are generally more prosocial showed more willingness to support the cause. Social desirability correlated negatively with general prosocial behavior those who donated more last year were less likely to act in a social desirable way.

Table 10

Correlations between demographic variables and dependent variables in the medium condition.

Demographic	Dependent variables									
variables										
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8		
Gender	.32*	.26	.31*	05	.35*	.34*	19	.02		
General prosocial	.26	.08	.21	.26	.20	.48**	.11	19		
behavior										
Amount donated	14	23	09	.16	.03	.00	11	35*		
last year										
Hours volunteered	.01	01	01	00	11	.23	01	16		
last year										
Age	13	26	.13	.23	.13	17	.11	08		
Beliefs in God	10	05	23	14	23	02	.03	.15		
Child abuse	04	.03	13	.02	17	09	.18	.01		
experienced										
Other abuse	21	15	12	.01	11	15	.04	07		
experienced										

Note. * p < .05, ** p < .001, N ranged from 49 to 53. 1 = Negative emotions, 2 = Negative emotions, PANAS-I-SF, 3 = Positive emotions (PANAS-I-SF), 4= Cognitive reappraisal, 5 = Empathy, 6 = Willingness to help, 7 = pledge to donate and 8 = Social desirability.

In the strong condition, women reported significantly more negative emotions than men. Prosocial individuals used cognitive reappraisal more frequently, and reported greater willingness to help (Table 11). People who were higher in general prosocial behavior also reported more negative and positive emotions. Surprisingly those who experienced some kind of abuse were those who reported using cognitive reappraisal more frequently. Those who believe in god expressed less negative and positive emotions. Participants who were younger showed more socially desirable response styles.

Table 11

Correlations between demographic variables and dependent variables in the strong condition.

Demographic variables			<u>Dep</u>	endent va	ariables	<u> </u>		
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Gender	.43**	.10	.11	.23	.18	.09	10	26
General prosocial	.32*	.13	.43**	.35*	.84	.30*	.13	.06
behavior								
Amount donated	.02	26	.17	.28	06	.18	.14	12
last year								
Hours volunteered	.07	03	.27	.22	.04	.18	.09	10
last year								
Age	19	25	.01	13	.18	04	.08	44*
Belief in God	29*	31*	31*	03	18	.01	03	.10
Child abuse	23	03	03	14	06	12	.07	.04
experienced								
Other abuse	24	10	18	36**	01	14	.12	01

experienced

Note. * p < .05, ** p < .01, N ranged from 49 to 53. 1 = Negative emotions, 2 = Negative emotions, PANAS-I-SF, 3 = Positive emotions (PANAS-I-SF), 4 = Cognitive reappraisal, 5 = Empathy, 6 = Willingness to help, 7 = pledge to donate, and 8 = Social desirability.

The averaged within cell correlations are shown in Table 12. Participants who were more prosocial in general reported more negative and positive emotions, sand reported using cognitive reappraisals more frequently. Women expressed more negative emotions than men and those who had experienced child abuse in their life reported less positive emotions. Age was inversely related with social desirability, implying that younger people tended to respond in a more socially desirable way.

Table 12

Correlations between demographic variables and dependent variables averaged across the conditions.

Demographic	Dependent variables							
<u>variables</u>								
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8
Gender	.38**	.10	.11	.22	.17	.09	10	25
General prosocial	.29*	.12	.38**	.32*	.08	.28	.13	.06
behavior								
Amount donated	.02	24	.16	.26	06	.01	.14	.12
last year								
Hours volunteered	.07	02	.25	.19	.04	.17	.09	.10
last year								
Age	19	24	.00	12	.17	03	.08	.39**
Beliefs in God	27	28	28	02	17	.00	03	.10
Child abuse	22	02	31*	14	06	12	.07	.04
experienced								
Other abuse	23	09	18	33	01	14	.12	01
experienced								

Note. * p < .05, ** p < .01, N = 153, 1 =Negative emotions, 2 =Negative emotions PANAS-I-SF, 3 =Positive emotions (PANAS-I-SF), 4 =Cognitive reappraisal, 5 =Empathy, 6 =Willingness to help, 7 =pledge to donate, and 8 =Social desirability.

CHAPTER 5

DISCUSSION

Charitable organizations mainly run on the donations received, and they use different strategies to get individuals to support them. Using images is one of the common ways to attract donations, as they evoke emotions in people. The present study tested whether different levels of emotionality of images evoked different intensities of emotions in the recipients and influenced their prosocial behavioral intentions.

Participants who saw an image of young girl with several bruises reported more negative emotions (on the negative emotions scale and the PANAS-I-SF) than those who saw the image without any bruises. Although the image with fewer bruises was expected to elicit lower negative emotions as compared to those who viewed the image with more bruises (and did so in the pilot study), there was no difference in the main study, indicating that regardless of the number of bruises (few or more), and the images had similar emotional impacts.

As discussed earlier, the images elicited positive emotions as well, and those in the strong condition reported the highest level of positive emotion. These emotions correlated with the negative emotions and arousability, indicating they were arousing and impacted the participants in a same direction as negative emotions. This leads to a possibility that the negative emotions elicited from image and may have also positively motivated the participants to support the issue. Hence, they felt more positive emotions such as alert, determined, attentive, inspired, and interested towards the issue.

Despite eliciting more emotional responses, the strong image did not elicit higher willingness to help. In fact, there were no difference across the conditions. All participants reported fairly high willingness to help. It may be that all participants felt fairly strongly that child abuse is wrong and thus regardless of the image, they felt they should help.

Overall, the number of participants who pledged donation was very low; only 20% of the participants pledged a donation, which is similar to other studies, where only 27% of the participants who pledged donations made the actual contribution (Brockner, Guzzi, Kane, Levine, & Shaplen, 1984). These results show that there is a gap between intention and behavior when it comes to helping. People tend to express high willingness to help, but their actual helping rate may be low. This may be because of many reasons. In this study some participants explicitly expressed reasons such as lack of trust or unfamiliarity with the organization, lack of money, and willingness to help in different ways such as donating food and clothes. Most of participants did seem to believe the images were real as shown by their empathetic responses, but two participants expressed in the comments that the images might have been manipulated. Excluding their data had no effects on the results.

One of the items on the willingness to help scale asked participants' willingness to donate towards anti-child abuse organization. I correlated that item with the pledge to donate to check whether those who expressed higher desire to donate actually donated after viewing the image, and I found there was a positive correlation between the item

and the pledge to donate (r = .26). This finding suggests that the pledge to donate item was valid and that people who intended to donate often pledged to donate.

Consistent with the literature on empathy and prosocial behavior (Batson, 1991; Batson et al., 2002; Toi & Batson, 1986) empathy in this study was significantly related to both the negative emotions scale and willingness to help in all conditions. These findings show that those who reported more negative emotions felt greater empathy, and those who self-reported greater empathy also expressed more desire to help the cause.

Cognitive reappraisal did not moderate the relationship between the negative emotions and donations or willingness to help. However, people who used cognitive reappraisal as a strategy more often reported more willingness to help. This evidence of a relationship between cognitive reappraisal and willingness to help lends support to the idea that effective regulation of emotions also contributes to prosocial behavior. Positive emotions are related to helping behavior (Michie, 2009), and cognitive reappraisal was related to positive emotions in this study. It is possible that the relationship between cognitive reappraisal and helping could be due to the high presence of positive emotions by users of the strategy.

It is also possible, however, that cognitive reappraisal could also reduce helping behavior; participants may have wanted to donate but because they reappraised the situation in other ways (such as "I donated last time" or "I will donate food to homeless"), their negative emotions such sadness and guilt were lessened and they did not donate. This possibility may be tested by having two conditions in future research: one with reappraisal instruction and another without. After viewing the sad image and

filling out all the emotional measures participants with or without reappraisal instruction would listen to their respective instructions and then fill out pledge to donate and other helping measures. More studies on the role of cognitive reappraisal in helping behavior would be useful in determining the relationship between emotion regulations and helping behavior.

Limitations and Future Directions

One of the main drawbacks of this study is that more than 80% of the participants did not pledge to donate and most of them who did pledge, pledged a small amount (less than \$20). In contrast, the participants, regardless of emotional condition of reported a high willingness to help. Such a contrast may reflects the gap between their intentions to help and actual helping behavior, as expressing general intentions to help in the future does not cost anything but pledging a donation does. However, based on participants' comments, it seems like many people genuinely supported the cause but either lacked money to pledge a donation or wanted to help in a different ways such as by volunteering.

In a real world setting, people usually learn and enquire about the organizations before they donate and the pledge is made directly to the organization. To make the situation more realistic in this study, I initially planned to get the email of the participants, presumably to follow up on the amount they pledged to donate, but I could not do it because of mTurk rules. Because the current study had a less realistic setting, participants may not have trusted that I actually was collecting donation pledges for the

organization. Conducting a study in a more realistic environment might make the study more believable and elicit more honest prosocial behavior.

Quite a few of the participants genuinely shared their dire need for money in the comments, which naturally stopped them from pledging. This might be particularly true for mTurkers as they participate in studies for very small amounts of money. Moreover, the study used a social issue which virtually everyone would agree on, and there was no range set on the amount to be donated. Future studies could choose a different population such as working people or at least provide some anchors for the amounts. It might also be helpful to gain information on why participants did not donate. It is always helpful to have some information to provide as guide for their behavior. For example, if the participants were given optional amount of donation like 10 or 25 cents, they may have made more contributions, knowing the amount is acceptable and affordable.

Because it was an online study, there was little control of the situation in which participants were in when they completed the study. Some of the participants took much more than the modal time to complete the study, which may mean they had distractions that might have disturbed the emotional influence the images in the advertisement.

Replicating the study in a more experimental situation might reduce distraction levels.

Despite having three emotional levels, the main differences in the emotional reactions of the participants were found only between those who saw the images with bruises and those who saw the image without bruises. So it may be that in reality there were only two levels of emotions instead of three. No difference was detected on the willingness to help measure regardless of the different images participants viewed. This

could be the impact of the image and the issue. It will be interesting to add two more conditions; one without the issue and one without the image, to test which has a greater impact on helping behavior.

In this study, the child abuse issue may be too powerful to detect the impact of the image differences on helping behavior. Using an issue that was less emotional and agreed-on as important might have led to more differences in helping intentions. Other suggestions for future studies are to test whether negative emotional appeals also elicit positive motivations and positive emotions, as participants in this study generally rated their positive emotions as high as the negative emotions.

Theoretical Implications

This study showed that more emotional images evoked more negative emotions, and that more negative emotions related to greater empathy and greater empathy to more willingness to help, consistent with previous findings (Bagozzi & Moore, 1994). Contrary to the study I partially replicated, however, viewing more emotional images itself did not relate to greater feelings of empathy or willingness to help. In this study, I also tested whether the participants would help or not by asking them to pledge a donation, and the results showed a huge gap between their reported willingness to help and actual help.

The results show some support for different theories of prosocial behavior.

Consistent with the empathy-altruism hypothesis (Batson, 1991), participants who reported higher empathy reported greater willingness to help. The negative-state relief model (Cialdini et al., 1973) suggests that negative emotions influence people to behave in a prosocial way; participants who experienced more negative emotions in this study

expressed greater willingness to help. Neither empathy nor negative emotions related to actual helping behavior (donations), however, contrary to what these theories would predict. The difference between helping intentions and helping behavior may be due to the way that behavior was measured, as noted above.

Similarly, several persuasion theories suggest that negative emotions may lead to greater persuasion, in this case, to donate to the child abuse cause. Research using the ELM (Petty & Cacioppo, 1986) has found that negative emotions are more likely to lead people to process information centrally (Bohner et al., 1992; Schwarz, 1990), which may lead to greater and more enduring persuasion (Petty & Cacioppo, 1986), and that emotions under high elaboration are treated as an influential argument (Petty & Brinol, 2015). The HSM (Eagly & Chaiken, 1993) would predict similar results. The affect infusion model (Forgas, 1994) also suggests that negative emotions would lead to a more substantive processing strategy. As noted above, the more that participants reported negative emotions related to the advertisement, the more they reported being willing to help, but there was no relation to actual helping. Such results might be because the participants did not find the issue personally relevant to them or because the message did not contain strong arguments to motivate them to donate. In this study, the negative emotions might have served as a peripheral cue influencing participants toward heuristic processing, therefore leading to less persuasion.

Although cognitive reappraisal did not moderate the relationship between negative emotions and helping behavior as expected, it did correlate with helping intentions and negative emotions. This finding provides evidence that emotion regulation

relates to prosocial behavior. Some prosocial studies acknowledge the relationship between positive emotions and helping as well (Aknin Dunn, & Norton, 2012; Michie, 2009), and cognitive reappraisal also correlated with positive emotions. These correlations suggest that cognitive reappraisal is related to prosocial behavior positively.

Practical Implications

Negative emotions increased empathy, and both negative emotions and empathy influenced helping intentions in a positive way. Negative emotions strongly correlated with empathy, and both strongly correlated with willingness to help in all the conditions. However there was no relationship between viewing a particular image and helping intentions or behavior. These findings suggest that the images affected people differently—what seems to be important in predicting intentions was what the participant felt rather than the strength of the image itself.

I tested one potential individual difference that I hypothesized would affect how the images affected people—cognitive reappraisal—but in this study, cognitive reappraisal did not moderate participants' responses. It may be that other factors such as prosocial personality, the relevance of the issue, or socio economic status may relate to how people respond to the images and the extent to which they feel negative emotions. Participants who are more prosocial in their personality, or who might have experienced abuse personally or through someone close to them might have felt more negative emotions and thus been more likely to help. There is also a possibility that those who could afford to donate pledged more donations. NGOs should consider individual differences in who may be more susceptible to messages for support for their cause.

In order for charity organizations to elicit maximum support, they must consider a few factors that may enhance the persuasion process; first, knowing their target population is important as it helps prepare a more realistic goal for help requested. For example, people in rural areas are more likely to help strangers than are those from urban areas (Amato, 1983). Second, having some sort of rules or information on helping may lead more to successful persuasion; so instead of saying just that donations are needed, specifying what kind of donations, whether money or time or food, may help potential donors realize whether they can help or not. Providing a range of optional amounts for monetary donations may also attract greater range of donors; an organization accepting even a quarter dollar for contribution is making almost every individual a possible donor.

Conclusion

Although there were no differences in the helping intentions elicited by the different levels of negative emotions due to the images in this study that does not imply that emotional advertisements do not work. It may be that all the advertisements in this study were sufficiently emotional that helping was affected and would have been significantly higher than in a control group. The negative emotions that people felt were related to empathy and empathy to helping, suggesting that to the extent that an advertisement can cause people to feel negative emotions, it may be more effective in spurring people to act toward that cause.

REFERENCES

- Aknin, L., Dunn, E., & Norton, M. (2012). Happiness Runs in a Circular Motion: Evidence for a Positive Feedback Loop between Prosocial Spending and Happiness. *Journal of Happiness Studies*, *13*, 347-355. doi:10.1007/s10902-011-9267-5
- Amato, P. R. (1983). Helping behavior in urban and rural environments: Field studies based on a taxonomic organization of helping episodes. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 45, 571. http://psycnet.apa.org/doi/10.1037/0022-3514.45.3.571
- Aydinli, A., Bender, M., Chasiotis, A., Cemalcilar, Z., & van de Vijver, F. J. (2014). When does self-reported prosocial motivation predict helping? The moderating role of implicit prosocial motivation. *Motivation and Emotion*, *38*, 645-658. doi: 10.1007/s11031-014-9411-8
- Bagozzi, R. P., & Moore, D. J. (1994). Public service advertisements: Emotions and empathy guide prosocial behavior. *The Journal of Marketing*, *58*, 56-70. doi:10.2307/1252251
- Bandura, A. (1977). Self-efficacy: Toward a unifying theory of behavioral change. *Psychological Review*, 84, 191-215. doi:10.1037/0033-295X.84.2.191
- Baron, R. A. (1987). Interviewer's moods and reactions to job applicants: The influence of affective states on applied social judgments. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, *17*, 911-926. doi:10.1111/j.1559-1816.1987.tb00298.x
- Batson, C. D. (1991). *The altruism question: Toward a social-psychological answer*. Hillsdale, NJ: Erlbaum.
- Batson, C.D. (1998). Altruism and prosocial behavior. In D.T. Gilbert & S.T. Fiske (Eds.), *Handbook of social psychology* (pp. 282–316). Boston, MA: McGraw-Hill
- Batson, C. D., Batson, J. G., Slingsby, J. K., Harrell, K. L., Peekna, H. M., & Todd, R. M. (1991). Empathic joy and the empathy-altruism hypothesis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *61*, 413-426. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.61.3.413

- Batson, C., Chang, J., Orr, R., & Rowland, J. (2002). Empathy, attitudes and action: Can feeling for a member of a stigmatized group motivate one to help the group. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin*, 28, 1656-1666. doi:10.1177/014616702237647
- Batson, C. D., Duncan, B. D., Ackerman, P., Buckley, T., & Birch, K. (1981). Is empathic emotion a source of altruistic motivation?. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 40, 290-302. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.40.2.290
- Batson, C. D., Dyck, J. L., Brandt, J. R., Batson, J. G., Powell, A. L., McMaster, M. R., & Griffitt, C. (1988). Five studies testing two new egoistic alternatives to the empathy-altruism hypothesis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *55*, 52-77. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.55.1.52
- Batson, C. D., Fultz, J., & Schoenrade, P. A. (1987). Distress and empathy: Two qualitatively distinct vicarious emotions with different motivational consequences. *Journal of Personality*, 55, 19-39. doi:10.1111/j.1467-6494.1987.tb00426
- Batson, C. D., Polycarpou, M. P., Harmon-Jones, E., Imhoff, H. J., Mitchener, E. C., Bednar, L. L., Klein, T. R., & Highberger, L. (1997). Empathy and attitudes: Can feeling for a member of a stigmatized group improve feelings toward the group? *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 72, 105–118.
- Baumeister, R. F., Stillwell, A. M., & Heatherton, T. F. (1994). Guilt: An interpersonal approach. *Psychological Bulletin*, *115*, 243-267. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.115.2.243
- Bierhoff, H. W., & Rohmann, E. (2004). Altruistic personality in the context of the empathy–altruism hypothesis. *European Journal of Personality*, *18*, 351-365. doi:10.1002/per.523
- Biglan, A., Rothlind, J., Hops, H., & Sherman, L. (1989) Impact of distressed and aggressive behavior. *Journal of Abnormal Psychology*, 98, 218–228. doi/10.1037/0021-843X.98.3.218
- Bohner, G., Crow, K., Erb, H., & Schwarz, N. (1992). Affect and persuasion: Mood effects on the processing of message content and context cues and on subsequent behavior. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 22, 511-530. doi:10.1002/ejsp.2420220602
- Bower, G. H. (1991). Mood congruity of social judgments. In J. P. Forgas (Ed.), *Emotion and social judgments* (pp. 31-53). Elmsford, NY: Pergamon Press

- Bowles, S., & Gintis, H. 2002. Prosocial emotions. In L. E. Blume & S. N. Durlauf (Eds.), *The economy as an evolving complex system*, vol. 3: 339 –364. Santa Fe, NM: Santa Fe Institute.
- Boyson, A. R., Pryor, B., & Butler, J. (1999). Height as power in women. *North American Journal of Psychology*, 1, 109-114.
- Bracht, J., & Regner, T. (2013). Moral emotions and partnership. *Journal of Economic Psychology*, *39*, 313-326. doi:10.1016/j.joep.2013.09.007
- Brader, Ted. (2006). Campaigning for Hearts and Minds: How Emotional Appeals in Political Ads Work. Chicago, IL: University of Chicago Press.
- Bradley, M. M., & Lang, P. J. (1994). Measuring emotion: the self-assessment manikin and the semantic differential. *Journal of Behavior Therapy and Experimental Psychiatry*, 25, 49-59. doi.org/10.1016/0005-7916(94)90063-9
- Brennan, L., & Binney, W. (2010). Fear, guilt, and shame appeals in social marketing. *Journal of Business Research*, 63, 140-146. doi.org/10.1016/j.jbusres.2009.02.006
- Brockner, J., Guzzi, B., Kane, J., Levine, E., & Shaplen, K. (1984). Organizational fundraising: Further evidence on the effect of legitimizing small donations. *Journal of Consumer Research*, 11, 611-614.
- Buhrmester, M., Kwang, T., & Gosling, S. D. (2011). Amazon's Mechanical Turk a new source of inexpensive, yet high-quality, data? *Perspectives on Psychological Science*, 6, 3-5. doi: 10.1177/1745691610393980
- Bureau of labor Statistics (2014), *Volunteering in the United States*. Retrieved from http://www.bls.gov/news.release/volun.nr0.htm
- Burt, C. D., & Strongman, K. (2005). Use of images in charity advertising: Improving donations and compliance rates. *International Journal of Organizational Behavior*, 8, 571-580.
- Cacioppo, J. T., & Petty, R. E. (1989). Effects of message repetition on argument processing, recall, and persuasion. *Basic and Applied Social Psychology*, *10*, 3-12. doi:10.1207/s15324834basp1001_2

- Campos, J. J., Mumme, D. L., Kermoian, R., & Campos, R. G. (1994). A functionalist perspective on the nature of emotion. *Monographs of the Society for Research in Child Development*, 59, 284-303. doi:10.2307/1166150
- Carlo, G., Okun, M. A., Knight, G. P., & De Guzman, M. R. T. (2005). Prosocial value motivation as a mediator and moderator of the relations between agreeableness, extraversion and volunteering. *Personality and Individual Differences*, *38*, 1293-1305. doi.org/10.1016/j.paid.2004.08.012
- Carlson, M., & Miller, N. (1987). Explanation of the relation between negative mood and helping. *Psychological Bulletin*, 102, 91. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.102.1.91
- Chen, G. (2009). Does meeting standards affect charitable giving? An empirical study of New York metropolitan area charities. *Nonprofit Management & Leadership*, 19, 349-365. doi: 10.1002/nml.223
- Cialdini, R. B. (1991). Altruism or egoism? That is (still) the question. *Psychological Inquiry*, 2, 124-126. doi:10.1207/s15327965pli0202_3
- Cialdini, R. B., Brown, S. L., Lewis, B. P., Luce, C., & Neuberg, S. L. (1997). Reinterpreting the empathy–altruism relationship: When one into one equals oneness. *Journal of Personality and Social psychology*, 73, 481-494. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.73.3.481
- Cialdini, R. B., Darby, B. L., & Vincent, J. E. (1973). Transgression and altruism: A case for hedonism. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, *9*, 502-516. doi:10.1016/0022-1031(73)90031-0
- Cialdini, R. B., & Kenrick, D. T. (1976). Altruism as hedonism: a social development perspective on the relationship of negative mood state and helping. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *34*, 907. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.34.5.907
- Clark, C. B., Thorne, C. B., Vann, J., & Cropsey, K. L. (2014). Five-Factor Personality and Cooperative Behavior. *North American Journal of Psychology*, *16*, 481-493.
- Coke, J. S., Batson, C. D., & McDavis, K. (1978). Empathic mediation of helping: A two-stage model. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *36*, 752-766. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.36.7.752

- Crowne, D. P., & Marlowe, D. (1960). A new scale of social desirability independent of psychopathology. *Journal of Consulting Psychology*, 24, 349-354. doi/10.1037/h0047358
- Cuadrado, E., Tabernero, C. & Steinel, W. (2014). Motivational determinants of prosocial behavior: What do included, hopeful excluded, and hopeless excluded individuals need to behave prosocially? *Motivation and Emotion*, *39*, 344-358. doi:10.1007/s11031-014-9460-z
- Das, E., Kerkhof, P., & Kuiper, J. (2008). Improving the Effectiveness of Fundraising Messages: The Impact of Charity Goal Attainment, Message Framing, and Evidence on Persuasion. *Journal of Applied Communication Research*, *36*, 161-175.doi:10.1080/00909880801922854
- Davis, M. (1980). A multidimensional approach to individual differences in empathy. JSAS: Catalog of Selected Documents in Psychology, 10, 85.
- Davis, M. H. (1994). *Empathy: A social psychological approach*. Boulder, CO: Westview Press.
- Declerck, C. H., Boone, C., & Kiyonari, T. (2014). The effect of oxytocin on cooperation in a prisoner's dilemma depends on the social context and a person's social value orientation. *Social Cognitive and Affective Neuroscience*, *9*, 802-809. doi:10.1093/scan/nst040
- De Hooge, I. E., Breugelmans, S. M., & Zeelenberg, M. (2008). Not so ugly after all: When shame acts as a commitment device. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 95, 933-943. doi:10.1037/a0011991
- De Hooge, I. E., Zeelenberg, M., & Breugelmans, S. M. (2007). Moral sentiments and cooperation: Differential influences of shame and guilt. *Cognition & Emotion*, 21, 1025-1042. doi:10.1080/02699930600980874
- DellaVigna, S., J. List, U., & Malmendier. (2012). Testing for Altruism and Social Pressure in Charitable Giving. *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 127,1–56. doi: 10.3386/w15629
- Denson, T. F., DeWall, C. N., & Finkel, E. J. (2012). Self-control and aggression. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, 21, 20-2. doi:10.1177/0963721411429451

- DeSteno, D., Petty, R. E., Rucker, D. D., Wegener, D. T., & Braverman, J. (2004). Discrete emotions and persuasion: the role of emotion-induced expectancies. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 86, 43-56. doi/10.1037/0022-3514.86.1.43
- Dillard, J. P., & Peck, E. (2001). Persuasion and the structure of affect. *Human Communication Research*, 27, 38-68.
- Eagly, A. H., & Chaiken, S. (1993). *The psychology of attitudes*. Fort Worth, TX: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich.
- Edwards, A., Eisenberg, N., Spinrad, T. L., Reiser, M., Eggum-Wilkens, N. D., & Liew, J. (2015). Predicting sympathy and prosocial behavior from young children's dispositional sadness. *Social Development*, 24, 76-94. doi:10.1111/sode.12084
- Edwards, S. M., & La Ferle, C. (2003). Role-taking: Enhancing the online experience. Journal of Current Issues & Research in Advertising, 25, 45–56.
- Eisenberg, N. (1986). *Altruistic emotion, cognition and behavior*. Hillsdale, NJ: Lawrence
- Eisenberg, N., Fabes, R. A., Murphy, B., Karbon, M., Smith, M., & Maszk, P. (1996). The relations of children's dispositional empathy-related responding to their emotionality, regulation, and social functioning. *Developmental Psychology*, *32*, 195-209. doi:10.1037/0012-1649.32.2.195
- Eisenberg, N., Fabes, R. A., & Spinrad, T. L. (2006). Prosocial behavior. In N. Eisenberg (Vol. Ed) and W. Damon & R. M. Lerner (Series Eds.), *Handbook of child psychology: Vol. 3. Social, emotional, and personality development* (6th ed.; 646–718). New York: Wiley
- Eisenberg, N., & Lennon, R. (1983). Sex differences in empathy and related capacities. *Psychological Bulletin*, *94*, 100-131. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.94.1.100
- Erdfelder, E., Faul, F., & Buchner, A. (1996). GPOWER: A general power analysis program. *Behavior Research Methods, Instruments, & Computers*, 28, 1-11. doi:10.3758/BF03203630
- Fiedler, K. (1990). Mood-dependent selectivity in social cognition. In W. Stroebe & M. Hewstone (Eds.), *European Review of Social Psychology* (pp. 1–32), New York, NY: Wiley

- Forgas, J. P. (1994). The role of emotion in social judgments: An introductory review and an Affect Infusion Model (AIM). *European Journal of Social Psychology*, 24, 1-24. doi/10.1037/0022-3514.66.1.56
- Forgas, J.P. (1995). Mood and judgment: The affect infusion model (AIM). *Psychological Bulletin*, 117, 39–66.
- Forgas, J. P., Bower, G. H., & Krantz, S. E. (1984). The influence of mood on perceptions of social interactions. *Journal of Experimental Social Psychology*, 20, 497-513. doi:10.1016/0022-1031(84)90040-4
- Freimuth, V. S., Hammond, S. L., Edgar, T., & Monahan, J. L. (1990). Reaching those at Risk A Content-Analytic Study of AIDS PSAs. *Communication Research*, *17*, 775-791. doi: 10.1177/009365029001700604
- Fultz, J., Batson, C., Fortenbach, V. A., McCarthy, P. M., & Varney, L. L. (1986). Social evaluation and the empathy–altruism hypothesis. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *50*, 761-769. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.50.4.761
- Gladstein, G. A. (1983). Understanding empathy: Integrating counseling, developmental, and social psychology perspectives. *Journal of Counseling Psychology*, *30*, 467-482. doi:10.1037/0022-0167.30.4.467
- Gorn, G. J. (1982). The effects of music in advertising on choice behavior: A classical conditioning approach. *The Journal of Marketing*, *46*, 94-101.
- Green, M. (2006). Narratives and cancer communication. *Journal of Communication*, *56*, 163-183. doi:10.1111/j.1460-2466.2006.00288.x
- Greenberg, A. E. (2014). On the complementarity of prosocial norms: The case of restaurant tipping during the holidays. *Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization*, 97, 103-112.97103-112. doi:10.1016/j.jebo.2013.10.014
- Greifeneder, R., Bless, H., & Pham, M. T. (2011). When do people rely on affective and cognitive feelings in judgment? A review. *Personality and Social Psychology Review*, 15, 107–141. doi: 10.1177/1088868310367640
- Gross, J. J. (1998). Antecedent-and response-focused emotion regulation: divergent consequences for experience, expression, and physiology. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 74, 224-237. doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.74.1.224
- Gross, J. J. (1999). Emotion regulation: Past, present, future. *Cognition & Emotion*, *13*, 551-551-573. doi:10.1080/026999399379186

- Gross, J. J. (2001). Emotion regulation in adulthood: Timing is everything. *Current Directions in Psychological Science*, *10*, 214-219. doi:10.1111/1467-8721.00152
- Gross, J. J., & John, O. P. (2003). Individual differences in two emotion regulation processes: Implications for affect, relationships, and well-being. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 85, 348-362. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.85.2.348
- Harris, M. B., Benson, S. M., & Hall, C. L. (1975). The effects of confession on altruism. The *Journal of Social Psychology*, 96, 187-192. doi:10.1080/00224545.1975.9923284
- Henrich, J., Heine, S. J., & Norenzayan, A. (2010). The weirdest people in the world?. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *33*, 61-83. doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X0999152X
- Hocking, J. E., & Lawrence, S. G. (2000). Changing attitudes toward the homeless: the effects of prosocial communication with the homeless. *Journal of Social Distress and the Homeless*, *9*, 91-110. doi:10.1023/A:1009466217604
- Hoffman, M. L. (1982). Affect and moral development. *New Directions for Child Development*, *16*, 83-103. doi:10.1002/cd.23219821605
- Hoffman, M. L. (1985). Interaction of affect and cognition in empathy. In C. E. Izard, J. Kagan, R. B. & Zajonc (Eds.), *Emotions, cognition, and behavior* (pp. 103-131). New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.
- Howes, C., & Farver, J. (1987). Toddlers' responses to the distress of their peers. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, 8, 441-452. doi:10.1016/0193-3973(87)90032-3
- Isen, A. M., & Simmonds, S. F. (1978). The effect of feeling good on a helping task that is incompatible with good mood. *Social Psychology*, 41, 346-349. doi: 10.2307/3033588
- Jenkins, J. M., & Ball, S. (2000). Distinguishing Between Negative Emotions: Children's Understanding of the Social-regulatory Aspects of Emotion. *Cognition & Emotion*, 14, 261-282. doi:10.1080/026999300378969
- Johnson, D. R. (2012). Transportation into a story increases empathy, prosocial behavior, and perceptual bias toward fearful expressions. *Personality and Individual Differences*, 52, 150-155. doi:10.1016/j.paid.2011.10.005

- Jones, C. R., Fazio, R. H., & Olson, M. A. (2009). Implicit misattribution as a mechanism underlying evaluative conditioning. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *96*, 933–948.
- Khanna, J., Posnett, J., & Sandler. T. (1995) Charity donations in the UK: New evidence based on panel data, *Journal of Public Economics*, *56*, 257-72. doi.org/10.1016/0047-2727(94)01421-J
- Kuykendall, D., & Keating, J. P. (1990). Mood and persuasion: Evidence for the differential influence of positive and negative states. *Psychology & Marketing*, 7, 1990, 1-9. doi.org/10.1002/mar.4220070102
- Lennon, R., Eisenberg, N., & Carroll, J. (1983). The assessment of empathy in early childhood. *Journal of Applied Developmental Psychology*, *4*, 295-302. doi:10.1016/0193-3973(83)90024-2
- Leventhal, H. (1970). Findings and theory in the study of fear communications. In L. Berkowitz (Ed.), *Advances in experimental social psychology* (Vol. 5), New York, NY: Academic Press.
- Liberman, A., & Chaiken, S. (1992). Defensive processing of personally relevant health messages. *Personality and Social Psychology Bulletin, 18, 669-679*. doi:10.1177/0146167292186002
- Long, G. T., & Lerner, M. J. (1974). Deserving, the 'personal contract,' and altruistic behavior by children. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 29, 551-556. doi:10.1037/h0036207
- Maner, J. K., & Gailliot, M. T. (2007). Altruism and egoism: Prosocial motivations for helping depend on relationship context. *European Journal of Social Psychology*, *37*, 347-358. doi:10.1002/ejsp.364
- Manucia, G. K., Baumann, D. J., & Cialdini, R. B. (1984). Mood influences on helping: Direct effects or side effects?. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 46, 357-364. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.46.2.357
- Martin, L. L., Abend, T., Sedikides, C., & Green, J. D. (1997). How would it feel if...? Mood as input to a role fulfillment evaluation process. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 73, 242-253. doi.org/10.1037/0022-3514.73.2.242
- Mehrabian, A., & Russell, J. A. (1974). *An approach to environmental psychology*. Cambridge, MA: MIT

- Meyer, T., Smeets, T., Giesbrecht, T., & Merckelbach, H. (2012). The efficiency of reappraisal and expressive suppression in regulating everyday affective experiences. *Psychiatry Research*, 200, 964-969. doi:10.1016/j.psychres.2012.05.034
- Michie, S. (2009). Pride and gratitude how positive emotions influence the prosocial behaviors of organizational leaders. *Journal of Leadership & Organizational Studies*, 15, 393-403.
- Mitchell, M., Brown, K., Morris-Villagran, M., & Villagran, P. (2001). The effects of anger, sadness and happiness on persuasive message processing: A test of the negative state relief model. *Communication Monographs*, 68, 347-359. doi: 10.1080/03637750128070
- O'Keefe, G. J., & Reid, K. (1990). The uses and effects of public service advertising. *Journal of Public Relations Research*, 2, 67-91. doi:10.1207/s1532754xjprr0201-4_3
- O'Malley, M. N., & Andrews, L. (1983). The effect of mood and incentives on helping: Are there some things money can't buy? *Motivation and Emotion*, 7, 179-189. doi:10.1007/BF00992901
- Panfile, T. M., & Laible, D. J. (2012). Attachment security and child's empathy: The mediating role of emotion regulation. *Merrill-Palmer Quarterly*, *58*, 1-21. doi: 10.1353/mpq.2012.0003
- Penner, L. A., Dovidio, J. F., Piliavin, J. A., & Schroeder, D. A. (2005). Prosocial Behavior: Multilevel Perspectives. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *56*, 365-392. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.56.091103.070141
- Perez, C. (2013, April 1). Why print advertising still works (in a digital age) [Blog post]. Retrieved from http://beasleydirect-blog.com/2013/04/
- Petty, R. E., & Briñol, P. (2015). Emotion and persuasion: Cognitive and meta-cognitive processes impact attitudes. *Cognition and Emotion*, 29, 1-26. doi:10.1080/02699931.2014.967183
- Petty, R. E., & Cacioppo, J. T. (1986). *The elaboration likelihood model of persuasion* (pp. 1-24). New York, NY: Springer.

- Petty, R. E., Cacioppo, J. T., Sedikides, C., & Strathman, A. J. (1988). Affect and persuasion: A contemporary perspective. *American Behavioral Scientist*, *31*, 355-371. doi:10.1177/000276488031003007
- Preston, S. D., Hofelich, A. J., & Stansfield, R. (2013). The ethology of empathy: A taxonomy of real-world targets of need and their effect on observers. *Frontiers in Human Neurosciences*, 7, 488. doi:10.3389/fnhum.2013.00488
- Rogers, R. W. (1975). A protection motivation theory of fear appeals and attitude change. *Journal of Psychology*, *91*, 93. doi:10.1080/00223980.1975.9915803
- Rogers, R. W. (1983). Cognitive and Physiological Processes in Fear Appeals and Attitude Change: A Revised Theory of Protection Motivation. *Social Psychophysiology*, J. Cacciopo and R. Petty, eds., New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Rogers, R. W., & Deckner, C. W. (1975). Effects of fear appeals and physiological arousal upon emotion, attitudes, and cigarette smoking. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *32*, 222-230. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.32.2.222
- Rothbart, M. K., Ahadi, S. A., Hershey, K. L., & Fisher, P. (2001). Investigations of temperament at three to seven years: The Children's Behavior Questionnaire. *Child Development*, 72, 1394-1408. doi:10.1111/1467-8624.00355
- Russell, J. A., Ward, L. M., & Pratt, G. (1981). Affective quality attributed to environments: a factor analytic study. *Environment and Behavior*, 13 259-288.
- Schwarz, N. (1990). Feelings as information: Informational and motivational functions of affective states. In E.T. Higgins & R. Sorrentino (Eds.), *Handbook of motivation and cognition: Foundations of social behavior* (Vol. 2, pp. 527-561). New York, NY: Guilford Press.
- Shen, L. (2011). The effectiveness of empathy-versus fear-arousing antismoking PSAs. *Health Communication*, *26*, 404-415. doi:10.1080/10410236.2011.552480
- Tangney, J. P., Stuewig, J., & Mashek, D. J. (2007). Moral Emotions and Moral Behavior. *Annual Review of Psychology*, *58*, 345-372. doi:10.1146/annurev.psych.56.091103.070145
- Thompson, E. R. (2007). Development and validation of an internationally reliable short-form of the positive and negative affect schedule (PANAS). *Journal of Cross-cultural Psychology*, *38*, 227-242. doi: 10.1177/0022022106297301

- Toi, M., & Batson, C. D. (1982). More evidence that empathy is a source of altruistic motivation. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, 43, 281-292. doi:10.1037/0022-3514.43.2.281
- Trivers, R. L. (1971). The evolution of reciprocal altruism. *Quarterly Review of Biology*, 46, 35-57.
- Troy, A. S., Wilhelm, F. H., Shallcross, A. J., & Mauss, I. B. (2010). Seeing the silver lining: Cognitive reappraisal ability moderates the relationship between stress and depressive symptoms. *Emotion*, *10*, 783-795. doi:10.1037/a0020262
- Underwood, B., & Moore, B. (1982). Perspective-taking and altruism. *Psychological Bulletin*, *91*, 143-173. doi:10.1037/0033-2909.91.1.143
- Vecina, M. L., & Fernando, C. (2013). Volunteering and well being: is pleasure-based rather than pressure-based prosocial motivation that which is related to positive effects?. *Journal of Applied Social Psychology*, 43, 870-878. doi:10.1111/jasp.12012
- Venable, B. T., Rose, G. M., Bush, V. D., & Gilbert, F. W. (2005). The role of brand personality in charitable giving: an assessment and validation. *Journal of the Academy of Marketing* Science, *33*, 295-312. doi: 10.1177/0092070305276147
- Watson, D., Clark, L. A., & Tellegen, A. (1988). Development and validation of brief measures of positive and negative affect: the PANAS scales. *Journal of Personality and Social Psychology*, *54*, 1063.
- Wilson, D. S. (1975). A theory of group selection. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America*, 72, 143-146.
- Witte, K., & Allen, M. (2000). A meta-analysis of fear appeals: Implications for effective public health campaigns. *Health Education & Behavior*, 27, 591-615. doi: 10.1177/109019810002700506

APPENDIX A

DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

1. What is your Gender?	
• Male	
• Female	
• Other	
2. What is your ethnicity?	
Caucasian/ White	
 African American/ Black 	
American Indian	
 Asian or Pacific Islander 	
Hispanic	
Multiracial	
Other, Please specify:	
4. Do you believe in existence of a higher being or a god	?
• Yes	
• No	
5. Which of the following religions do you identify with	?
 Christianity 	
 Hinduism 	
 Judaism 	
 Islam 	
 Buddhism 	
 Atheism 	
 Agnosticism 	
 None 	
• Other	
6. Which state are you from?	

APPENDIX B

IMAGES

1. Strong emotional image



2. Medium emotional image



3. Weak emotional image



APPENDIX C

NEGATIVE EMOTIONS SCALE

Please rate t	he extent to	which you	feel the	following	emotions as	s you view	the image.

1 2 3 4 5

Very Slightly or Not at All A Little Moderately Quite a Bit Extremely

Emotional

Sad

Fear

Anger

Tension

APPENDIX D

PANAS SCALE

Please rate the extent to which you feel the following emotions as you view the image.

1 2 3 4 5

Very Slightly or Not at All A Little Moderately Quite a Bit Extremely

Nervous

Determined

Attentive

Active

Afraid

Upset

Hostile

Alert

Ashamed

Inspired

Interested

Distressed

Excited

Strong

Guilty

Scared

Enthusiastic

Proud

Irritable

Jittery

APPENDIX E

SEMANTIC DIFFERENTIAL SCALE

For each adjective pair, place a checkmark close to the adjective which you believe describes your reaction to the image better. The more appropriate the adjective seems, the closer you should put your check mark to it.

		_	_					1
Unhappy	-4			0		•	4	Нарру
Annoyed								Pleased
Unsatisfied								Satisfied
Melancholic								Contented
Despairing								Hopeful
Bored								Relaxed
Relaxed								Stimulated
Calm								Excited
Sluggish								Frenzied
Dull								Jittery
Sleepy								Wide awake
Unaroused								Aroused
Controlled								Controlling

Influenced					Influential
Cared for					In control
Awed					Important
Submissive					Dominant
Guided					Autonomous

APPENDIX F

DEBRIEFING FORM

Past research has shown that images play an important role in evoking various emotional responses in people. In this study an image of child was manipulated to show three different emotional intensities—strong, medium, or weak. You were requested to evaluate the image on various positive and negative emotions to test whether our assumptions were correct about which were most emotional.

Thank you so much for your valuable participation. If you have any further comments or questions, please feel free to contact Tsamchoe Dolma at dolmataa@uni.edu.

APPENDIX G

COGNITIVE REAPPRAISAL QUESTIONNAIRE

We would like to ask you some questions about your emotional life, in particular, how you control (that is, regulate and manage) your emotions; how you show your emotions in the way you talk, gesture, or behave.

1	l2	3	4	5	6	7
S	Strongly disagree				Stron	gly agree

- When I want to feel more positive emotion (such as joy or amusement), I change what I'm thinking about.
- When I want to feel less negative emotion (such as sadness or anger), I change what I'm thinking about.
- When I'm faced with a stressful situation, I make myself think about it in a way that helps me stay calm.
- When I want to feel more positive emotion, I change the way I'm thinking about the situation.
- I control my emotions by changing the way I think about the situation I'm in.
- When I want to feel less negative emotion, I change the way I'm thinking about the situation.

APPENDIX H

SOCIAL DESIRABILITY SCALE

Read each item and decide whether it is true (T) or false (F) for you.

- Before voting I thoroughly investigate the qualifications of all the candidates.
- I never hesitate to go out of my way to help someone in trouble.
- It sometimes hard for me to go on with my work if I am not encouraged.
- I have never intensely disliked anyone.
- On occasion, I have doubts about my ability to succeed in life.
- I sometimes feel resentful when I don't get my way.
- I am always careful about my manner of dress.
- My table manners at home are as good as when I eat out in a restaurant.
- If I could get into a movie without paying and be sure I was not seen I would probably do it.
- On few occasions, I have given up doing something because I thought too little of my ability.
- I like to gossip at times.
- There have been times when I felt like rebelling against people in authority even though I knew they were right.
- Though matter who I am talking to, I am always a good listener.
- I can remember "playing sick" to get out of something.
- There have been occasions when I took advantage of someone.
- I am always willing to admit it when I make a mistake.
- I always try to practice what I preach.
- I do not find it particularly difficult to get along with loud mouthed obnoxious people.
- I sometimes try to get even rather than forgive and forget.
- When I do not know something, I don't at all mind admitting it.
- I am always courteous even to people who are disagreeable.
- At times, I have really insisted on having things on my own way.
- There have been occasions when I felt like smashing things.
- I would never think of letting someone else be punished for my wrong doings
- I never resent asked to return a favor.
- I have never been irked when people expressed ideas very different from my own.
- I never make a long trip without checking the safety of my car.
- There have been times when I was quite jealous of good fortunes of others.
- I have almost never felt the urge to tell someone off.
- I am sometimes irritated by people who ask favors of me.
- I have never felt that I was punished without a cause.
- I sometimes think when people have misfortune they only got what they deserved.
- I have never deliberately said something that hurt someone's feelings

APPENDIX I

PANAS-I-SF

D1 4 41 4 4 4 1 1 1	C 1 1 C A 1 A 2	. 41
Please rate the extent to which	iou teel each of these emotions as	voli view this image
I lease rate the extent to which	you feel each of these emotions as	you view uns image.

1-----5--Not at all A little Moderately Quite a bit Extremely

Nervous

Determined

Attentive

Active

Afraid

Upset

Hostile

Alert

Ashamed

Inspired

APPENDIX J

AFFECTIVE EMPATHY

	-	onal responses to h. How did it mal		"anti-child abuse?	" image you just
1 Not at all	-2	-3	-4	-56	7 Extremely

- SympatheticSoft-hearted
- Warm
- CompassionateTender
- Moved

APPENDIX K

WILLINGNESS TO HELP

- I would be willing to volunteer to serve as a "sponsor" for a victim of child abuse.
- I would be willing to allow an abused child to move in with me until the child is taken care of.
- I would be willing to volunteer to spend time helping an organization to give those children a moral support.
- I would be willing to others to get involved in helping abused children.
- I would be willing to vote for a candidate who was going to make ending child abuse a very high priority for the federal government.
- I would be willing to donate money to an organization that prevents child abuse.
- I would be willing to donate clothes or toys to an organization that helps victims of child abuse.

APPENDIX L

PLEDGE A DONATION

Some people after seeing such images have expressed their desire to help by giving donations for the cause, so I have created the possibility here for you to pledge a donation.

CAPA is a non-governmental organization that fights against child abuse, and supports children who are victims of abuse. They have been dedicated to this cause for past 35 years. It is now your opportunity to do something for these innocent children. Be a hero by pledging a donation now and you will be contacted via your email address at a later date for actual donation.

Please fill out the following information ONLY if you want to pledge a donation
Please enter the amount you wish to donate \$

APPENDIX M

DEMOGRAPHIC QUESTIONNAIRE

1. What is your Gender?
• Male
• Female
• Other
2. What is your ethnicity?
• Caucasian/ White
African American/ Black
American Indian
• Asian or Pacific Islander
• Hispanic
• Multiracial
• Other, Please specify:
4. Do you believe in existence of a higher being or a god?
• Yes
• No
5. Which of the following religions do you identify with?
• Christianity
• Hinduism
• Judaism
• Islam
• Buddhism
• Atheism
• Agnosticism
• None
• Other
6. Do you have any children?
• Yes
• No
7. The following items are sensitive. Please respond only if you are comfortable
a. Do you know anyone close to you who was abused as child?
• Yes
• No
b. Have you ever been victim of child abuse?
• Yes

• No

	Have yo ysical)?		en a victim of o	ther types o	f abuse (e.g., sexual, emotional, or
	Yes				
•	No				
8.]		•			ritable monetary donation?
			3		
Nev	er	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Almost always
9.		_	ou engage in any		lunteer activities?
	Never	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Almost always
9.		_	ou engage in a c		nations of any kind?
	Never	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Almost always
10.	charita		oximate value i zations in the l		the money/goods you donated to all
11.		how many ast year?	y hours of volum	nteer work f	or charitable organizations did you do

APPENDIX N

GENERAL PROSOCIAL BEHAVIOR

			2 00	-	f charitable monetary dona	tion?
Nev			Sometimes		5 Almost always	
2		•	ou engage in an	•	olunteer activities?	
	Never	Rarely	Sometimes	Often	Almost always	
3		•	ou engage in a c		onations of any kind?	
					Almost always	

APPENDIX O

DEBRIEFING FORM

This study investigates whether different levels of negative emotions influence prosocial or helping behaviors. People saw one of three pictures designed to evoke strong, moderate, or weak emotional reactions. All these images were accompanied by a message asking participants to support the cause. The pro-social behaviors were measured by your willingness to support the cause and by the amount of donation you pledged towards the Child Abuse Prevention Association.

It was important to ask for donations because we wanted to measure what people were actually willing to do, not what they just said they would do. We will not contact you again about your pledge, and we will delete your email address before we examine the data. However, if you do want to contribute to the prevention of child abuse, you can click on the link below.

https://donate.childhelp.org/page/contribute/default

Thank you so much for the participation for this study If you have any further questions or comments, please contact Tsamchoe Dolma at dolmataa@uni.edu